University of Northern Colorado Scholarship & Creative Works @ Digital UNC

Dissertations

Student Work

5-2018

Creating Digital Stories with Saudi Arabian Pre-Service Teachers: Using the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model to Promote Lesson Plan Development

Yosra Mohammed Bugis University of Northern Colorado

Follow this and additional works at: https://digscholarship.unco.edu/dissertations

Recommended Citation

Bugis, Yosra Mohammed, "Creating Digital Stories with Saudi Arabian Pre-Service Teachers: Using the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model to Promote Lesson Plan Development" (2018). *Dissertations*. 476. https://digscholarship.unco.edu/dissertations/476

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Work at Scholarship & Creative Works @ Digital UNC. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Scholarship & Creative Works @ Digital UNC. For more information, please contact Nicole.Webber@unco.edu.

UNIVERSITY OF NORTHERN COLORADO

Greeley, Colorado

The Graduate School

CREATING DIGITAL STORIES WITH SAUDI ARABIAN PRE-SERVICE TEACHERS: USING THE ANALYSIS, DESIGN, DEVELOPMENT, IMPLEMENTATION, AND EVALUATION MODEL TO PROMOTE LESSON PLAN DEVELOPMENT

A Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements of the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Yosra Mohammed Bugis

College of Education and Behavioral Sciences Department of Educational Technology

May 2018

This Dissertation by: Yosra Mohammed Bugis

Entitled: Creating Digital Stories with Saudi Arabian Pre-service Teachers: Using the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation (ADDIE) Model to Promote Lesson Plan Development

has been approved as meeting the requirement for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in College of Education and Behavioral Sciences in Department of Educational Technology,

Accepted by the Doctoral Committee

Mia Kim Williams, Ph.D., Research Advisor

Christine Kyser, Ed.D., Committee Member

Cassendra Bergstrom, Ph.D., Committee Member

Randy Larkins, Ed.D., Faculty Representative

Date of Dissertation Defense _____10/2/2017_____

Accepted by the Graduate School

Linda L. Black, Ed.D. Associate Provost and Dean Graduate School and International Admissions

ABSTRACT

Bugis, Yosra Mohammed. Creating Digital Stories with Saudi Arabian Pre-service Teachers: Using the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model to Promote Lesson Plan Development. Published Doctor of Philosophy dissertation, University of Northern Colorado, 2018/

In this digital age, teachers need to incorporate advanced technology into their classrooms. Digital storytelling (DST) is one such skill that has been shown to be effective for learners. However, not enough teachers have adequate training to implement this strategy and interventions are focused mainly on current teachers. There is a need to train teachers before they finish their teacher training programs. However, to do this effectively, the field of teacher education needs more knowledge and understanding of pre-service teachers' perceptions, needs, and experiences in using DST as a structured teaching model.

This qualitative study examined 38 Saudi Arabian pre-service teachers' use of the analysis, design, development, implementation, and evaluation (ADDIE) model for developing lesson plans and creating a DST project following that lesson plan. Participants attended a DST workshop that included instruction on the use of the ADDIE model to create a lesson plan. Data were collected with individual pre-workshop interviews, post-workshop focus group interviews, and post-workshop checklists--both individually and as a group. Data analysis was directed at evaluating pre-service teachers' perspectives on the value of the training and use of DST for educational purposes. Also, the degree to which training in use of the ADDIE model was perceived as supporting pre-service teachers' overall skill development in lesson planning and technology integration was assessed. Results of the study indicated participants benefitted from the workshop relative to their awareness and ability to use both the ADDIE model and DST for educational purposes. Pre-workshop interviews indicated pre-service teachers were relatively unfamiliar with the ADDIE model and the use of DST for education. Post-workshop focus group data showed substantially increased awareness and ability in the use of the ADDIE model and DST for systematic lesson planning and development. Participants also expressed positive attitudes toward integrating this technology into their lessons. Notably, pre-service teachers were enthusiastic about using the ADDIE model to solve broader problems and for use beyond an immediate educational need. The results of this study supported the importance of training pre-service teachers in the use of systematic models for lesson planning and educational technology applications. Furthermore, the usefulness of the ADDIE model specifically for lesson planning and guiding DST projects was demonstrated.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

In the Name of Allah "And if you would count the blessings of Allah you would not be able to count them..." (Surah Ibrahim 14:34). Foremost, I would like to thank Allah who supports my education and in my daily life. He, Almighty, has been guiding me through every step of my life's journey and surrounding me with great people to whom I express my deepest appreciation.

Next, I would like to extend a special acknowledgement to my academic advisor, Dr. Mia Williams, for her deep involvement in the work, consistent support, and willingness to help. Even through a difficult personal situation, she made special efforts to help me maintain my academic progress. Her advice was instrumental in my success.

I would also like to thank my committee members--Dr. Christine Kyser, Dr. Randy Larkins, and Dr. Cassendra Bergstrom--for their feedback and advice. Dr. Kyser consistently provided me with valuable advice. Dr. Larkins always encouraged me and helped me navigate the many challenges involved with completing this study. Dr. Bergstrom willingly provided additional personal support and a broad perspective for evaluating my work. I would like to offer special thanks to Dr. Krystal Hinerman for her encouragement and her belief in my ability to complete this study as well as the technical advice she provided. I deeply appreciated the support she extended in all respects.

Furthermore, I would like to offer my deepest thanks to Dr. Amaal Masoud, head of the Early Childhood Education Department at King Abdulaziz University, Saudi

v

Arabia. I could not have pursued and accomplished my advanced studies without her support. She was a patient and vital facilitator during the data collection phase of my study.

I extend deepest thanks to my family for their encompassment and unending encouragement during my graduate studies. I am most grateful for the unending support of my mother, Najat Bugis, who is also an educator. Her prayers and her advice helped me accomplish all of my goals and avoid many struggles. She provided unconditional support throughout the whole process and kept me motivated. I would also like to thank the rest of my family. To my father, Mohammed, I am grateful for your generous love, unquestioning support, and encouragement of my education. My brothers, Talal, Abdulmueen, Anas, and Suhail offered family support and a sounding board for me as I encountered the many twists and turns of life. A special thanks to Anas for devoting time and effort to travel with me and just be there for me whenever I needed help. To my cousin, Tasneem, thank you for being like a sister to me and your willingness to help in times of need.

The support of my family has been my joy and strength through this entire journey. My grandmother Amnah, uncle Jameel, and my aunts, Nour, Hedayah, and Monerah always provided encouragement, support, and prayer on my behalf. I offer my deepest thanks and love to all of my extended family. I would like to make a special dedication to my aunts Badria and Mariam who passed away during my studies in the United States. They always showed heartfelt excitement about completing my degree and I love to remember them always.

vi

I especially want to thank my good friends, Amra Mohammed, Ilham Hbaci, Dania Koudsi, Hatuf Alnoumani, and Huda Felimban who were there to offer their encouragement and comfort. Amra has been a sister and companion to me. She has been by my side through thick and thin, sharing the journey with me. Ilham has been such a kind and helpful study buddy; I am so very thankful for her cheerful and competent input. Dania has always been very supportive, offering care whenever I needed any help. Hatuf and Huda were always there for me to offer help of any kind. Thank you, all of you, for being my friends.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER I. INTRODUCTION	. 1
Statement of the Problem	. 5
Rationale for the Study	. 6
Purpose of This Study	. 8
Research Ouestions	. 9
Context of the Study	. 9
Definition of Terms	10
Summary	11
CHAPTER II. LITERATURE REVIEW	12
Features of the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and	
Evaluation Model	15
Using the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and	
Evaluation Model to Teach Multimodal Digital Storytelling	19
Storytelling	20
Development of Digital Storytelling	22
Digital Storytelling in the 21 st Century	24
Advantages of Digital Storytelling	28
Disadvantages of Digital Storytelling	30
Digital Storytelling in Education	30
Research Relating to Digital Storytelling	31
Future Directions for Digital Storytelling	33
Teacher Preparation in the Use of Advanced Technology in Education	34
Theoretical Perspective	36
Summary and Conclusions	50
CHAPTER III. METHODOLOGY	52
Research Design	52
Epistemology and Theoretical Framework	53
Researcher's Stance	55
Methodology	56
Procedure	59
Data Collection	80
Data Analysis Procedures	81

Trustworthiness Summary	. 82 . 84
CHAPTER IV. RESULTS	. 86
Individual Interview Themes Focus Group Themes Summary	. 87 . 92 . 99
CHAPTER V. DISCUSSION	101
Pre-Workshop Perspectives on Digital Storytelling and the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model Post-Workshop Perspectives: Analysis, Design, Development,	101
Implementation, and Evaluation Model	105
Post-Workshop Perspectives: Digital Storytelling	109
Constraints	111
Implications for Teaching	113
Future Research	114
Summary and Conclusions	114
REFERENCES	117
APPENDIX A. DIGITAL STORYTELLING INTERVIEW QUESTIONS	131
APPENDIX B. DIGITAL STORYTELLING CHECKLIST AND QUALTRICS ONLINE SURVEY AND CHECKLIST	134
APPENDIX C. FOCUS GROUP CHECKLIST	138
APPENDIX D. KING ABDULAZIZ UNIVERSITY APPROVAL	140
APPENDIX E. INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL	142
APPENDIX F. CONSENT FORM FOR HUMAN PARTICIPANTS IN RESEARCH	144
APPENDIX G. INSTRUCTIONAL DESIGN	147
APPENDIX H. WORKSHOP SYLLABUS IN ARABIC	157
APPENDIX I. ARTICLES AND MIND MAPS	159
APPENDIX J. DISCUSSION BOARD AND TRANSLATION	163

APPENDIX K. STUDENTS' STORYTELLING	165
APPENDIX L. FOCUS GROUP INTERVIEW QUESTIONS	172

LIST OF TABLES

LIST OF FIGURES

1.	The core elements of analysis, design, development, implementation, and evaluation	14
2.	The process of this study	61
3.	Visual account of the process as used by the researcher and workshop participants	69
4.	The levels of cognitive learning domains in Bloom's taxonomy	72

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Integrating technology into the classroom is one of the most important aspects of education in today's technical world since advancements in technology are occurring rapidly and spreading throughout the world (Bitner & Bitner, 2002). This trend of particularly interactive Web 2.0 technologies increasingly plays an important role in education and teaching. It makes learning more interactive in line with constructivist views, is more efficient, as well as more motivating (Hung, Hwang, & Huang, 2012; Lipschutz, 2010). However, integrating this technology is presently problematic because current and upcoming students who have grown up with this technology are significantly more competent and creative in using technology tools than most of the educators and instructors teaching these students (Czarnecki, 2009). To remedy this problem and assist current pre-service teachers, programs need to be established to provide training so teachers have the tools and strategies required to integrate new technologies into their lesson plans (Lambert & Gong, 2010). At the university level, professional development programs that teach pre-service teachers skills in learning and teaching activities using computer-based tools are a means to accomplish this goal.

To successfully integrate technology into lessons, instructional designers need to use systematic approaches to solve instructional problems, thereby creating an effective lesson planning process. According to Chevalier (2011) and Davis (2013), this systematic approach involves the incorporation of instructional technology models and theory in practical applications. This is done for the purpose of improving teaching and learning by following a standardized set of procedures arranged in logical order based on empirical research and solid theoretical foundations. Although instructional design models establish standard procedures, the models need to be adaptable for different learning contexts and responsive to complex instructional situations (Branch, 2018).

Several models for making informed and effective decisions in creating instructional design (ID) have been described including the ADDIE model--an acronym for analysis, design, develop, implement, and evaluate; the ACE model--an acronym for analyze, create, and evaluate; the IDEA model--an acronym for interview, design, embed, and assess; and the Dick and Carey model (Davis, 2013). The ADDIE model has received the most widespread acceptance among instruction designers and been the most extensively researched (Branch, 2018; Peterson, 2003). Furthermore, this model is highly adaptable and flexible, making it useful for systematic problem solving for instructional design as well as a broad range of other situations (Davis, 2013; Hsu, Lee-Hsieh, Turton, & Cheng, 2014; Peterson; 2003). Therefore, the ADDIE model has strong applicability for teacher training in the lesson planning process and the use of instructional technologies.

Learning and teaching activities in education play important roles in how students learn and teaching technologies offer modalities of learning not as easily available in traditional classroom settings (Sadik, 2008). Specifically, digital storytelling (DST) has been suggested as a successful tool both for preparing teachers to use classroom technology and for actively engaging learners with effects that go beyond education and into later life (Chisholm & Trent, 2013; Sadik, 2008).

Digital storytelling is different from traditional storytelling due to its combining various multimedia forms including visual and audio effects. This combination makes the story more engaging and appealing to students (Chigona, 2013; Chung, 2007). Many teachers believe digital storytelling could increase students' understanding of curricular concepts as it encourages students to produce their own digital stories (Sadik, 2008). Many studies revealed how digital storytelling engages students and teachers in learning (Niemi et al., 2014; Sepp & Bandi-Rao, 2015; Smeda, Dakich, & Sharda, 2012). However, to create effective digital stories, systematic lesson planning is required (Branch, 2018; Chevalier, 2011; Davis, 2013; Reiser & Demsey, 2012; Sepp & Bandi-Rao, 2015).

To effectively integrate DST into pre-service teacher courses at the undergraduate level, the ADDIE model of instructional design is suggested as an effective guide. The purpose of ADDIE is to provide a systematic and effective reference point and guided path to the desired training solution. It is also used as a model to develop and evaluate any curriculum (Hsu et al., 2014). According to Davis (2013), the ADDIE model consists of five steps: analysis, design, development, implementation, and evaluation. Effective technological tools and designs can be created from the flexible approach of using these phases (Wiphasith, Narumol, & Sumalee, 2016).

Educators have found the ADDIE model useful in class or the educational field because the steps of the model are very clear (Davis, 2013). As an instructional design tool, the ADDIE model has found wide acceptance (Forest, 2014). Instructional designers use the ADDIE model because of its cohesive and easy to follow step-by-step framework. It also ensures the learning is well organized and not randomly implemented. The process and benefits of the ADDIE model make it especially appropriate for use with DST projects.

Although DST has received support in the research, limitations remain in research regarding the use of the ADDIE model for DST lesson planning and creation. For instance, one limitation to widespread adoption of DST is the tools available for its use are based on short-term research studies that require further validation (Di Blas, Garzotto, Paolini, & Sabiescu, 2009). Available research is also limited with respect to specific populations since most available research has not been conducted with pre-service teachers preparing for their professional careers. This means the results from previous studies might not be easily generalizable without further experimentation and research. Furthermore, an evident lack of advanced technical skills exists among experienced teachers whose students are often more technically savvy than they are. Current research tends to focus on remediating this problem by providing in-service training to these teachers; however, researchers must also focus on providing this kind of technical training to those still in their pre-service programs so they already possess these skills when they enter the workforce.

Chigona (2013) indicated pre-service teachers should acquire pedagogical knowledge and skills to be in the teaching profession. They have to train in classrooms before they can start a career in teaching. Current learning environments rely heavily on effective instructional design and teaching technologies. So, curricula for pre-service teachers necessarily include training for systematic lesson planning and the use of various instructional technologies (Lambert & Gong, 2010). However, to effectively add training in DST to pre-service training programs, it is important to gauge the effects of digital experiences among pre-service teachers on their levels of teaching skills, confidence, and creative potential. Furthermore, research would benefit from applying a systematic instructional design model consistently to DST training and research. Recent research suggested the ADDIE model is an appropriate design framework for use with DST (McNeil & Robin, 2012; Moradmand, Datta, & Oakley, 2014; Sepp & Bandi-Rao, 2015). The purpose of this study was to investigate the use of the ADDIE model specifically to guide the process of creating DST lessons, provide data and information for educators to use, with the long-term goal of adding DST training to teacher training programs in my home country of Saudi Arabia.

Statement of the Problem

The educational system in Saudi Arabia still faces many challenges in providing better education and improving educational outcomes; currently, there is an urgent need to integrate more learning technology and training with available technology into Saudi universities. Therefore, training pre-service teachers to use systematic instructional design processes such as the ADDIE model and DST technology would bring about much-needed progress in teacher preparation and provide enrichment opportunities for pre-service teachers (Alnassar & Dow, 2013; Colbran & Al-Ghreimil, 2013; Sadik, 2008; Smith & Abouanmoh, 2013).

Currently, in classrooms in Saudi Arabia, the use of technology is limited mostly to PowerPoint. Additionally, teachers sometimes use PowerPoint in ways that are not reasonable or easy to understand for the learner, making the use of technology ineffective. Examples include a lack of good presentation skills and flooding slides with a large amount of content. Effective teacher training in instructional design and the use of educational technology would be one step toward modernizing the Saudi university system in order to prepare pre-service teachers to teach in the modern age (Alnassar & Dow, 2013; Colbran & Al-Ghreimil, 2013; Sadik, 2008; Smith & Abouanmoh, 2013).

To accomplish this, research relating to lesson planning and the use of technology in teaching was collected and analyzed. Therefore, research that specifically investigated the use of the ADDIE model for DST provided important guidelines for effective teacher training in Saudi Arabia. Data analyses provided a basis to formulate a plan or a program to integrate training on the use of the ADDIE model for lesson planning and DST into Saudi university classrooms for pre-service teachers. Currently, most of the research has been conducted in the United States where there are greater skills and knowledge related to technology in teaching. Research in other nations related to digital storytelling is in process (Niemi et al., 2014). The present study added to the body of knowledge surrounding the ADDIE model and DST in international settings.

Rationale for the Study

Advances in education at all levels are progressing rapidly in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia (KSA) to meet the objective of establishing a knowledge-based economy. Consequently, providing the necessary training for teachers at all levels is also a priority (Alnassar & Dow, 2013; Colbran & Al-Ghreimil, 2013; Smith & Abouanmoh, 2013). Currently, teachers in the KSA utilize very limited educational technology and there is an urgent need for the Kingdom to develop its ability to participate in what is now a technology-based, worldwide knowledge environment. The specific challenge is preservice teachers need to learn to use educational technology but those responsible for preservice teacher training also lack skills in this area (Colbran & Al-Ghreimil, 2013). To address this skill gap, this study investigated a specific framework, the ADDIE model, as a means for teaching pre-service teachers to use a specific educational technology--DST.

On a different level, there is currently very limited research that investigates using the ADDIE model specifically for DST (in the United States or in the KSA). This study contributed to the body of research in education by applying the ADDIE model to lesson planning, in general, and as a guide for developing DST projects, specifically with preservice teachers who have had very little experience with either lesson planning or educational technology. The rationale for this study was to contribute data that could guide educators in such a way as to equip pre-service teachers with the technology skills needed to create DST using the ADDIE model as a framework.

The significance of this study was that pre-service teachers in the KSA receive very limited, if any, exposure to frameworks for lesson planning and DST technology. However, it would greatly benefit teachers if this technology became available and they were trained to use it. Teachers could make use of this technology both for instruction and their own future professional development. Moreover, use of the ADDIE model might help teachers gain more confidence in using technological tools to deliver curricula to students. Also, pre-service teachers who receive this type of training could share their DST projects with other educators (online, classroom, and website). To this end, this study incorporated a workshop geared toward training pre-service teachers to use the ADDIE model to design and produce DST projects.

Purpose of This Study

The purpose of this study was to formulate a cohesive and attainable plan for preservice teacher training in the use of the ADDIE model and DST to enrich the Saudi university system with more technology that could be implemented in the classroom. The Saudi educational system still faces many challenges in providing better education and improving educational outcomes; DST provides opportunities to make learning more meaningful (Smeda et al., 2012). Research about the implementation of lesson planning with the ADDIE model and the emergence of DST in Saudi Arabia could contribute to the knowledge base needed for the country to emerge as a leader in using educational technology outside of the United States. The choice of a qualitative approach allowed for deep investigation of the activity and participants' understanding about lesson development and DST as a learning tool.

One key finding in research related to teachers' developing DST skills was these skills not only had positive effects on new learners but proficiency in storytelling also increased in professionals who developed and disseminated these stories (Savvidou, 2010). In turn, this proficiency influenced teachers' attitudes and perceptions. For example, some recent research indicated a positive effect when pre-service teachers used animated cartoon storytelling to teach safety and health concepts to children (Bugis, 2009). Positive and significant statistical differences were found ($p \le 0.05$) between preand post-measurement scores on pre-service teachers' attitudes before and after using animated cartoon storytelling.

Most of the research that revolved around the skills and use of DST involved professional educators. In contrast, the current study used DST technology with preservice teachers with the objective of determining how these skills contributed to effective job performance later. Since DST incorporates more media than traditional stories, it is important for pre-service teachers to attain knowledge and technological skills, specifically in DST, before they begin work as full-time teachers. The workshop designed for this study was based on this need. The ADDIE model was used to help generate the following research questions.

Research Questions

- Q1 How does application of the ADDIE model for teachers' design process of digital storytelling curriculum support pre-service teachers' skill development in lesson planning and technology integration?
- Q2 What are pre-service teachers' attitudes towards digital storytelling as a learning activity?
- Q3 What are the pre-service teachers' perceptions toward integrating technology after participation in a digital storytelling workshop?

Context of the Study

This study was conducted in Saudi Arabia to improve pre-service teachers' lesson planning and technology skills, to promote appreciation for the use of educational technology, and to expand their teaching skills in the use of technological applications in their future careers (Karan-Miyar, 2009). This study investigated pre-service teachers' skills in using technology in the classroom and delivered a training workshop for the purpose of increasing lesson planning and establishing DST skills among participants. Participation in the workshop increased these teachers' skills with technology for educational purposes. This research resulted in the creation of a program that could be used to teach pre-service teachers how to use the ADDIE model for lesson planning and to use DST for teaching. The study also investigated the usefulness of incorporating specific technological skills for current pre-service teachers.

Definition of Terms

- Animation. Moving drawings of characters, things, or ideas that represent important elements for telling a story or explaining processes, actions, events, etc. (Mayer, 2001).
- Analysis, design, development, implementation, and evaluation model. The ADDIE model is "an instructional design model that has become the root of many other forms of instructional design models" (Campbell, 2014. p. 140). This model is a framework of instructional design components (Moradmand et al., 2014.
- **Constructivism**. A philosophy that posits humans construct their realities through prior knowledge and experience (Piaget, 1973). Constructivism is based on the belief that students learn from using previous experiences and knowledge obtained within their culture and society to construct new learning (Haylock & Thangata, 2007).
- **Digital storytelling**. Defined as "the practice of using computer-based tools to tell stories" (Chigona, 2013, p. 19). Digital storytelling is "the practice of incorporating digital text, imagery, video, and audio into the presentation of a computer-mediated, multimedia story" (Chung, 2007, p. 18). According to Robin (2006), digital storytelling combines the art of telling stories with a variety of digital multimedia such as images, audio, and video.
- **Pre-service teacher**. A teacher who is mentored during an internship period (Yayli, 2008).

Social constructivism. Theory that argues human interaction is the basis for the construction of perceived reality (Vygotsky, 1978). Social constructivism views learning as inseparable from human interaction in social contexts (Crotty, 1998).

Summary

Digital storytelling can be an effective tool for assimilating technology into other instructional methods. Since today's society is highly dependent on the use of media and technology, it is valuable to make use of educational technology as it is effective for teaching public school students as well as adults. Preparing pre-service teachers to use DST technology is important because they will be most likely be required to use this technology in their careers; to date, most research recommends pre-service teachers be trained in using DST technology before they graduate. Lesson planning is also a critical part of teaching with any modality and the ADDIE model has proven to be a useful framework for instructional design. Therefore, this study provided a workshop for preservice teachers about how to use the ADDIE model to design and create a DST project for teaching in classrooms. Data drawn from interviews and focus groups were analyzed to assess the effectiveness of the workshop.

CHAPTER II

LITERATURE REVIEW

Instructional design is academic training that focuses on the adoption and integration of new technologies, particularly computer technologies and applications, with solid principles and strategies of learning theory to create effective and efficient academic interventions (Branch & Merrill, 2012). Davis (2013) indicated the ADDIE model is useful as a guideline for effective decision-making in instructional design and the model has received solid support (Branch & Merrill, 2012; Swanson, 2006).

The ADDIE model is "an instructional design model that has become the root of many other forms of instructional design models" (Campbell, 2014. p. 140) because it provides a systematic structure for the design, modification, and evaluation of instruction. According to Chevalier (2011) and Davis (2013), a systematic approach involves the incorporation of instructional technology models and theory in practical applications. This is done for the purpose of improving both teaching and learning by following a standardized set of procedures arranged in a logical order based on empirical research and solid theoretical foundations. The ADDIE model was applied as a model for instructional design in several studies (Campbell, 2014; Davis, 2013; Khadimally, 2015; Moradmand et al., 2014; Swanson, 2006; Wang & Hsu, 2009).

Swanson (2006) and Davis (2013) applied the ADDIE model in a library setting to help design effective learning experiences for library users. The ADDIE model was

also used to redesign medicine courses at Weill Cornell Medical College with first-year medical students who were to identify effective training, learning assignments, performance measures, and the best methods of delivering content (Reinbold, 2013). Campbell (2014) stated the ADDIE added efficiency and cohesion to the processes of instructional design and learning.

According to Shibley, Amaral, Shank, and Shibley (2011), the ADDIE model was useful to a team of professionals when redesigning a General Chemistry course using a blend of online and face-to-face instruction. The objective of the redesign was to increase student learning, engagement, and interactions with applied content. The ADDIE model proved useful to the team in making critical decisions regarding the redesign of a course process that had been used for three years. The average GPA of the students increased considerably and the rate of failures decreased significantly. These researchers concluded that using the ADDIE model could help any instructional designer solve problems because it was flexible enough to allow anyone, at any time, to reflect and improve course content.

The purpose of ADDIE is to provide a systematic and effective reference point and guided path to a desired training solution. It can also be used as a model to develop and evaluate any curriculum. Hsu et al. (2014) used the ADDIE model to develop an online patient care course for nurses in a hospital in Taiwan. Interviews were used to identify concrete caring behaviors that were then used to create instructional videos and live movies to educate the participants. Quizzes, self-evaluation, focus groups, and a measurement of caring behavior were used to evaluate the participants after the course. Patients also provided pre- and post-evaluations of participants using the measurement of caring behavior. Nurses' self-evaluations improved but no significant change in patient evaluations was reported. The authors concluded the ADDIE model could be a useful part of implementing mandated organizational change.

According to Davis (2013), the ADDIE model consists of five phases: analysis, design, development, implementation, and evaluation. Effective technology tools and designs can be created by using these phases in a flexible fashion (Wiphasith et al., 2016). While seemingly discrete, these five phases are in reality ongoing processes and the instructional designer can recycle through the phases as needed. The cycle of ongoing processes as presented by Branch and Merrill (2012) is illustrated in Figure 1.



Figure 1. The core elements of analysis, design, development, implementation, and evaluation.

Features of the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model

Analysis Stage

The first phase in the ADDIE model is analysis, which includes investigative work, background research, and information collecting (Reinbold, 2013). The instructional designer first uses analysis to identify the problem, learner characteristics, motivations, technology affordance, and learning goals (Wang & Hsu, 2009). For example, analysis draws attention to the members of the audience for the project, their tasks and characteristics, and the overall instructional objective for the program (Lohr, 2008). Instructional designers need to assess the range of the learners' knowledge in order to develop learning content that best suits the needs of the course (Wang & Hsu, 2009).

Some of the key tasks to be performed during the analysis phase are (a) instructional needs analysis, (b) goal analysis, (c) learner analysis, and (d) task analysis (Koneru, 2010).

- Instructional needs analysis. Assessing learning or instructional needs involves identifying the gap between what is and what needs to be. As Morrison, Ross, Kalman, and Kemp (2013) explained, the needs assessment process serves four functions:
 - a. It identifies the requirements of a particular job or task, or the problems affecting performance.
 - b. It identifies critical needs including those things that have a significant financial impact, affect safety, or disrupt the work or educational environment.

- c. It sets priorities for selecting an intervention.
- d. It provides baseline data to assess the effectiveness of the instruction.
- Goal analysis. Needs analysis performed before goal analysis enables designers to recognize and examine course goals. These goals define the knowledge, skills, and attitudes to be acquired to improve learning performance and abilities (Koneru, 2010). A goal analysis begins with input suggestions to define a problem (Morrison et al., 2013).
- 3. Learner analysis. The learner analysis helps define instructional goals and allows the anticipated desired outcomes to be defined through analysis of learners and identification of gaps in their knowledge, skills, or abilities (Koneru, 2010).
- 4. Task analysis. Task analysis involves the breaking down of complex learning objectives into simpler, singular performance-based tasks. The task analysis process allows the instructional designer to design simple learning practices aimed at improving performance (Koneru, 2010).

Design Stage

The second phase in the ADDIE model is design, during which the designer writes an outline of instructional design strategies and models to select appropriate activities for learners based on the information gathered in the analysis stage. Designers decide how information should be presented including learning philosophies, performance goals and objectives, activities to help students achieve these goals and objectives, and performance context (Lohr, 2008). In this phase, the instructional designer has to answer the following questions: *What strategy will achieve the objectives*, and what are the objectives? and How will we know if the objectives have been met? (Wiphasith et al., 2016).

The design stage (Hsu et al., 2014), includes four steps:

- Identification of learning objectives: The instructional designer may use Bloom's taxonomy (Anderson, Krathwohl, & Bloom, 2001) as a framework for deciding on the desired learning outcomes for students.
- Course units: Design the course and syllabus according to individual steps of learning to achieve the desired learning objectives.
- Learning strategies: Identify teaching methods and the instructional design to be used for teaching students.
- 4. Evaluation methods and instruments: Instructional designers can evaluate the process by using reflection quizzes, rubrics, and checklists.

Development Stage

The third phase in the ADDIE model is development. In this phase, the instructional designer builds the content of the courses, assignments, and activities to support the defined learning goals and delivers workable materials for use by teachers and students (Wang & Hsu, 2009). The instructional designer makes an outline of the instructional method by identifying and selecting the most appropriate strategies and technologies that enhance the learning experience, activities to improve learners' performances, and technologies to help learners gain language proficiency. The instructional designer may include storyboards to help create a sample of instructional designs (Davis, 2013).

Implementation Stage

The fourth phase in the ADDIE model is implementation including testing prototypes of programs and management of instructional products, developing and modifying ideas, and delivering instruction (Reinbold, 2013). In this phase, learners are provided with the new instructional system and instructors have to be trained and educated on the new system as well (Koneru, 2010). This phase is where the instructional designer must take an active role along with teachers, rather than a passive role, as they did in the previous steps (Peterson, 2003).

Evaluation Stage

The final phase in the ADDIE model is evaluation—this takes place during all steps of the instructional design and delivery process (formative evaluation) and, specifically, at the end of the process (summative evaluation). Through the process of evaluation, the instructional designer collects data from the implementation of the media used to improve the project (Wiphasith et al., 2016). Formative evaluation measures the learner's progress toward the desired outcome during the instructional process and "helps determine or correct the direction of the instruction" (Reinbold, 2013, p. 252). Summative evaluation measures the final stage of the educational process to determine the effectiveness of the program. During the evaluation phase, the instructional designer carefully edits the work and discovers what needs to be changed within the program. The instructional designer then changes the performance and the objectives after gathering feedback during the program (Lohr, 2008).

Using the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model to Teach Multimodal Digital Storytelling

One possible application of the ADDIE instructional design model is to implement the five phases in creating multimodal digital stories. Digital storytelling "is defined as the practice of using computer-based tools to tell stories" (Chigona, 2013, p. 19). Digital storytelling is storytelling using computer technology. Digital storytelling is considered by many to be an evolved, relevant, and interesting form of storytelling that relates well to learners in the digital age (Smeda et al., 2012). Digital storytelling uses technological features available with the most recent multimodal innovations including mixing moving images, graphics, music, and sound together (Yang & Wu, 2012). According to Dalton (2013), "One of the biggest communication changes happening today is the shift from the printed word on a page to multiple modes of image, sound, movement, and text on a screen" (p. 334). Digital storytelling offers advantages over previous ways of conveying stories and incorporates many ways of imparting stories (i.e., computers, tablets, smartphones, etc.), creating a multi-sensory experience.

Digital storytelling can facilitate a deeper understanding of concepts than stories written in text because digital stories can include video, music, sound, links, colors, and other features that add expression and sensation to the written story, giving this technique some of the multimodal qualities of traditional storytelling (Thesen & Kira-Soteriou, 2011). Digital storytelling appeals not just to the audience's eyes and ears but evokes emotions and provides a more real-life experience compared to stories that include only text. Before discussing the application of the ADDIE model to DST, a brief overview of storytelling as a general activity is discussed.

Storytelling

Throughout history, people have experienced the importance of storytelling, which works as a catalyst to ignite the imagination and creativity of people. Through stories, people can experience the world in different ways (Foley, 2013). Stories are tools that remind people of the memories of their lives, help them make sense of their present lives, and imagine their possible futures. Sharing life stories provides an opportunity to explain experiences (Shelby-Caffey, Úbéda, & Jenkins, 2014). Stories can be explained, interpreted, and assessed through peoples' experiences. Through stories, people learn new meanings and ideas and they receive feedback by seeing how their own thoughts and behaviors compared with others (Chung, 2007; Hug, 2007; Willox, Harper, & Edge, 2012).

Humans are natural storytellers (Shelby-Caffey et al., 2014). In many cultures, people share their experiences through storytelling, explore personal beliefs and values, and discover place-based wisdom (Willox et al., 2012). Storytelling has also been used throughout history in various cultures as a vehicle to transfer knowledge and is influenced by the culture from which it arises. For example, in many places around the world not reached by globalization, a rich tradition of storytelling is meant to transfer history and social systems from generation to generation. Storytelling is an important part of life, particularly when the history of a country is told or sung rather than written because it provides an ongoing record of events.

Stories passed down from generation to generation help maintain cultural traditions. For example, in certain Arabic countries, there is a tradition in which a storyteller, usually a man who is wearing a costume, brings a big storybook to a coffee

shop. People would gather around him to listen to the story. Through the stories, the audience gathered life lessons as well as a general respect and reverence for older people. In the United States, libraries often host story hours for children in which libraries bring in different storytellers to tell stories to young children and sometimes they act out that story. These opportunities provide entertainment, socialization, and learning for those who participate. It is also likely story hours promote literacy.

Relative to education, teachers in Saudi Arabia have used storytelling to tell stories about how the country of Saudi Arabia became a kingdom and how the first king of this new country, King Abdulaziz, unified all of the Saudi states. This story helps students gain knowledge about the history as well as a sense of cultural and national pride in Saudi Arabia as a country. Many countries have their own stories about their particular cultural traditions and history and stories are also a large part of entertainment. Thus, cultural differences are an essential factor to consider when examining the act of storytelling throughout the world.

Storytelling is widely used in classrooms to enhance students' higher order thinking skills. In the United States of America, stories are used to engage students' thinking beginning in primary schools. For example, teachers sometimes give students an incomplete story and ask them to finish the story in their own way. Then these students compare their imagined ending to the story's actual ending. Students might also be directed to imagine a story without one or two principal characters. These kinds of exercises engage students' creativity, critical thinking, and improve their language skills (Lipschutz, 2010; Malita & Martin, 2010, Yang & Wu, 2012).

Starting in early childhood, stories are a pedagogical tool used by parents and teachers to introduce children to values, morals, and good behavior (Duveskog, Tedre, Sedano, & Sutinen, 2012). Stories are used by parents and teachers to give explanations to children of a natural phenomenon, which would otherwise be difficult to explain, and to teach children fables, myths, legends, folktales, and fairytales (Lipschutz, 2010; Shelby-Caffey et al., 2014). For example, parents can teach their children the disadvantages of lying through the story of "The Boy Who Cried Wolf." In this story, the child repeatedly lies about there being a wolf near the peoples' sheep and all of the people come to help him. When a wolf actually arrives in the story, the people refuse to believe the boy since he lied so many times before. However, with the rise of globalization and the availability of technology, the tradition of the storyteller is being replaced with big screen television and traditional live stories are being replaced with news channels like CNN and other forms of social media. For example, traditional narrative stories now come in many different forms, e.g., short stories, novels, films, and digital stories in today's environment (Hug, 2007).

Development of Digital Storytelling

With the development of multimedia and computer technology, traditional storytelling has undergone some new developments. Digital storytelling is now emerging as a vehicle to transmit traditional and educational stories (Czarnecki, 2009). The ability to tell stories through computers has created ways of giving new meaning to old stories (Foley, 2013). Digital storytelling has numerous technological features and the process to define, analyze, and produce it requires substantial effort and consideration.

The primary difference between traditional stories and digital stories is the former is in oral, written, or dialog form whereas the latter is in digitized form (Lowenthal & Dunlap, 2010; Thesen & Kira-Soteriou, 2011). The process of transferring a story to a digital form helps the instructional designer be more analytical in his/her thinking by listening to the needs of the audience. Instructional designers should think about the content first and then think about characteristics of the story, image, video, and the dialog with sound effects.

In the early 1980s, personal computers were introduced but they were available to only a few individuals (Ohler, 2013). These machines used only programming languages such as BASIC. People who did not know computer language needed to create codes that operated the computer were unable to use early personal computers. As such, they were not very comprehensible to most students. Students who easily adapted to technology were able to use the computers and those who did not mostly typed on typewriters.

As the digital revolution emerged, computers became more central to the classroom atmosphere; when students used computers to create something like a digital story, they found the transmission was much more personal (Miller, 2008). Through the use of digital images, cameras, painting programs, and music, students are able to transmit not only the story but also describe its in-depth meaning, their background experiences through the story, and explain feelings associated with it.

In the early 1990s, Dana Atchley was a pioneer in manipulating digital multimedia such as Apple QuickTime, Adobe Premiere, and Macromedia Director to develop the idea of digital storytelling (McLellan, 2007). Among others, he used these multimedia devices in new interesting ways such as photography, video, music, etc. to
enhance his performance as a professional storyteller. His innovative ideas would later lead to the creation of the Center for Digital Storytelling in Berkley, California (McLellan, 2007). These innovations have made the advancement of multimedia devices and technologies for storytelling a desirable and advantageous tool for people in a wide variety of professional fields.

Digital storytelling technology gives individuals the opportunity to make storytelling more personally engaging because the techniques and processes involved in digital storytelling are different than traditional text modalities (Miller, 2008). Digital storytelling engages listeners in the act of learning by connecting with listeners' points of view and personal experiences in a very visual way by using images, audio, and video that connect with the listeners' emotions on a deep level (Lowenthal & Dunlap, 2010). With traditional storytelling, the speaker is forced, due to the limitations of speech, to explain specific experiences in a more generalized way. With DST, which can be created by using tools such as PhotoStory, MoviMaker, and Flash, a much more vivid effect is created when audio stories are partnered with visual components. Like traditional storytelling, DST can also enhance students' higher-order thinking skills. According to the study results of Yang and Wu (2012), students in senior high school who used digital storytelling showed improvements in academic achievement, critical thinking, and motivation toward learning the English language.

Digital Storytelling in the 21st Century

Recently, technology and multimedia have been integrated into teaching and storytelling, becoming more frequently utilized and more individually interactive with students. The use of animation and simulation in education has had a significant effect on teaching, particularly in the sciences (Aksoy, 2013). One example of this integration and interactivity can be seen in the increased use of DST, which creates virtual learning environments and broadens the range of opportunities for learners beyond the normal school environment (Niemi et al., 2014). Through this broadening of boundaries of learning environments, students can access information and connect to students and educational organizations around the world.

Digital storytelling is defined as "the practice of using computer-based tools to tell stories" (Chigona, 2013, p. 19). Digital storytelling is "the practice of incorporating digital text, imagery, video, and audio into the presentation of a computer-mediated, multimedia story" (Chung, 2007, p. 18). Digital stories can be used in educational settings. Lipschutz (2010) and Willox et al. (2012) explained how teachers have been using DST as an instructional technique wherein students work as a collaborative group to create short films that illustrate personal narratives including photography, artwork, music, voice-overlay, video clips, and text. This technique offers students substantial variety and ample possibilities for growth, thus enhancing the depth of their creativity and higher-order thinking skills (Smeda et al., 2012).

According to Robin (2006), there are three main types of digital storytelling (each fulfills a unique purpose and addresses content differently): (a) personal narratives, (b) historical documentaries, and (c) particular concepts. Resources the Internet provides, i.e., web videos, audio files, and photographs with the addition of text, are tools that help facilitate DST for both learners and teachers (Foley, 2013; Karan-Miyar, 2009).

Robin (2006) illustrated each of the three types of digital storytelling. Personal narratives represent a person's life story in its entirety or can focus on a specific moment

in someone's life. Viewing a personal narrative digitally could provide several benefits in a classroom. Through personal narrative, students take a look at someone else's reality. This kind of insight creates appreciation for diversity with respect to race, culture, language, religion, etc. Furthermore, experiencing someone else's narrative could create a sense of empathy for individuals leading different lifestyles. Through narrative, people are able to perceive that despite cultural and social differences, many people face the same problems and issues in their lives.

In today's educational environment, cultural sensitivity has become a much more prevalent concern. Personal narratives allow for dialogs to be opened and ideas to be exchanged to foster cultural awareness and sensitivity in the learning environment. Additionally, creating personal narratives possibly serve as catharsis, relieving tension and stress. Robin (2006) offered an example of a digital narrative involving a South Korean mother who brought her children to the United States in search of a better life with greater opportunities. The children invariably experienced culture shock and struggled to adapt to American society.

When introducing techniques such as DST, educators usually have to justify the use of new pedagogical practices in the classroom. Is the technology used for a pedagogically sound purpose or is it technology for technology's sake? In the case of personal narratives, the use of digital storytelling is beneficial to students, more so than a narrative they could read in a book (Robin, 2006). Stories presented digitally could help students learn about people with backgrounds different from their own more effectively than if these students read the same story on their own. When students watch a digital story, they can experience the feelings of the story more directly. Students can listen to

the words of the mother in the example above and find ways to empathize with her situation.

When reading written texts, we read with our own internal language and filter the story in our own way. It is not easy for a written story to include the depth of physical detail a video can provide. Traditional reading relies on the reader to filter into the story any preconceptions or biases the reader might hide, which can greatly affect the outcome or meaning of the story. Audio and visual elements of watching a video help remove the barrier between the consumer of the story and the subject of the story, allowing the message of the author to be more directly experienced by the observer (Miller, 2008, pp. 17-18).

Historical documentaries, the second kind of digital stories (Robin, 2006), give students the opportunity to experience events throughout history as a living, breathing event--not just an abstract idea in a book. Historical documentaries can bring history alive for learners who cannot understand the relevant content or who do not like history as a subject matter. Historical documentaries can illustrate parallel events found throughout history, showing the similarities among places, events, and people from history around the world.

Historical stories come from culture, mythology, historical fabrications, true facts, and daily living (Willox et al., 2012). One source for viewing existing historical digital stories can be found on the University of Houston's website (2017a), which not only has a library of stories for different subject areas but also has tabs explaining about DST, software associated with it, and even diagrams and discussions on how to create a digital story. Students can view a specific example of a digital story about President Lincoln's

Gettysburg Address (University of Houston, 2017b). With DST technology, students can learn about this period in history, about President Lincoln, and details about the Gettysburg Address; students can also access historical photos actually taken during the American Civil War along with other materials garnered from the Internet.

Particular types of DST inform or direct focus on a specific content area such as math, science, health education, and instructional technology; they are aimed at teaching, clarifying, and promoting understanding in that content area (Robin, 2006). Focusing on a particular concept allows the learner in science to understand the functions of particular organs within the human body and what purposes those organs serve. This type of DST can encourage learners to increase their knowledge in a particular area by making knowledge easier to learn. For example, a student might be instructed to focus on one organ in the body rather than on the body as a whole. This follows the idea of "chunking" information for easier learning, understanding, and comprehension of subject material (Robin, 2006).

Advantages of Digital Storytelling

Daniels (2013) asserted, "A 21st century vision of teacher quality dictated new roles for teachers in classroom and school" (p. 2). These new roles in the classroom setting can be supported by the use of DST. Several published studies provided evidence for the possible advantages of digital storytelling. For example, the iTell tool was presented by Sukovic (2014) as a form of DST that helps students improve their creative reading and gain focus in writing tasks. Students in a high school class were engaged in learning through DST by creating new ideas and conclusions to stories they were reading.

The iTell program created an environment that assisted students in becoming more engaged with the educational material.

In another study, Hung et al. (2012) compared the usefulness of DST approaches to conventional project-based learning with students in an elementary school. A pre- and post-test quasi-experimental design examined the influence of DST on learning performance. A total of 117 students were assigned to experimental (n = 60) and control (n = 57) groups. The experimental group used project-based instruction along with Microsoft's Photo Story and MovieMaker software applications for creating digital stories in their science class. The control group used only traditional project-based learning. The researchers measured science learning motivation, problem-solving competency, and science achievement to evaluate learning performance. The results of this study indicated the students in the experimental group were found to have higher motivation, problem-solving competence, and learning achievement.

Digital stories are more than photos and slideshows. Digital stories interact with students, provide different forms of media, and incorporate personal narratives (Foley, 2013). Through digital stories, people communicate with each other and share their experiences by asking questions, expressing their opinions, and constructing narratives (Smeda et al., 2012). Digital storytelling is a way to celebrate the individual through collective sharing, listening, and learning from personal narrative stories. By sharing and celebrating personal narrative stories, people have opportunities to work together (Willox et al., 2012). Through DST communicated on the Internet, students have increased opportunities to collaborate with each other (Smeda et al., 2012).

Disadvantages of Digital Storytelling

A limitation of using digital storytelling mentioned in Verdugo and Belmonte's (2007) study was the speed of digital storytelling on the Internet. Sometimes the delivery speed is faster than students' listening skills as was illustrated in Verdugo and Belmonte's research, which used digital storytelling with students who were learning a foreign language. High speeds can be especially difficult for non-native speakers; however, the instructional designer can reduce this negative impact by creating DST based on learners' needs and characteristics. Also, digital stories or specific sections of them can be replayed if students need to hear them again. Instructional designers can use instructional models for creating DST.

Many studies mentioned the problem of pre-service teachers' lack of skills in the production and use of DST (Chigona, 2013; Lambert & Gong, 2010; Sadik, 2008). Teachers' lack of skills in this area could be a limitation because unfamiliarity with DST might also limit learners' ability to use it. However, if pre-service teachers are adequately prepared and trained in technological areas such as DST, they would have the ability to effectively lead and enhance their students' learning.

Digital Storytelling in Education

According to Foley (2013), DST can be used to guide teachers in teaching, illustrate traditional storytelling with visual components, improve students' writing skills, and engage them in the writing processes. The application of DST helps students and teachers gain skills in effective communication (Porter, 2005). For example, during this researcher's master's program, she published a CD using DST in the Arabic language (Bugis, 2010). One of her friends has a four-year-old daughter struggling to speak and understand the Arabic language. The researcher gave her friend the CD she had published, which had a great deal of instructional content for a person on how to take care of his/her own health and well-being including how to clean his/her teeth, healthy sleeping and eating habits, how to choose suitable clothes for each season, how to respect friends and older people, etc. After almost four months, the researcher's friend indicated her daughter started to use more formal Arabic vocabulary and her healthy living habits had improved. The researcher's interpretation of this improvement was that through DST, students could build organizational skills (computer program use, communication, creative thinking, problem solving, and analytical thinking) and technical skills (Bugis, 2010; Czarnecki, 2009). Students learning from DST could develop new forms of narrative to improve their own learning by taking advantage of the capabilities of digital media (McLellan, 2007).

Research Relating to Digital Storytelling

Digital storytelling contributes positively to the field of education by offering opportunities for students to improve their skills and abilities in the areas of reading, writing, and learning language; developing their identities; and acquiring 21st century skills like collaboration, peer feedback, and multitasking (Foley, 2013). Foley (2013) also found children gained recognition of textual forms and created their own knowledge from written texts. Verdugo and Belmonte (2007) examined how digital storytelling could be used for teaching Spanish students the English language. Results of their study indicated students in the experimental group performed better on a language post-test than students in the control group, indicating an increase in listening comprehension skills. These studies provided support for the argument that students improve their learning skills by using DST.

A study conducted by Jenkins and Lonsdale (2007) showed digital storytelling encourages student creativity and reflection. The researchers used "Moon's Map of Learning" (noticing, making sense of information, creating meaning out of information gained, developing perceived meaning, and transformative learning) as a basis for instruction. The results showed the students had a positive experience with the process, which in turn encouraged them in their classroom activities. Another study with preservice teachers by Chigona (2013) showed how digital storytelling helped pre-service teachers interact with each other by sharing experiences, problems and solutions, tools, and methodologies. Collaboration throughout the community of pre-service teachers helped them improve their knowledge and technological skills in the use of DST.

Many studies have examined the influence of DST on learning motivation, problem solving, and learning achievement, especially in learning language skills (Thang, Lin, Mahmud, Ismail, & Zabidi, 2014; Torres, Ponce, & Pastor, 2012; Yang & Wu, 2012). Thang et al. (2014) stated that DST has been shown to effectively enhance language development and is also useful for teaching specific skills related to learning languages including autonomy, collaboration, and problem-solving skills. These researchers investigated the perceptions of Malaysian teachers about DST and found that the teachers thought that DST was useful, but resistance on the part of some teachers could present a challenge to implementing this technology.

Torres et al. (2012) examined the effects of DST on foreign language acquisition among first year English as a Second Language (ESL) students in a college of education. These researchers included DST in the framework for a didactic sequence for practicing linguistic routines (e.g., greetings). Later, students were required to create their own digital stories. Final projects produced by the students showed notable improvement in the use of linguistic routines. Furthermore, all of the participants emphasized the entertainment and creative value of DST and its potential for increasing learning motivation. According to Yang and Wu (2012), DST gave learners the opportunity to control their learning process and self-expression as well as learning confidence and learning motivation. Using this technology in the classroom challenged learners to create artifacts through DST.

Future Directions for Digital Storytelling

Future classrooms need to prepare the general population to work with increased technology and technological accommodations will be necessary for the implementation of DST. As of 2018, computer literacy is very high among adolescents; however, teachers will need professional development in the use of multimedia devices for the purpose of DST and other technological advances in teaching platforms. Pre-service teacher preparation would equip teachers with the tools necessary to help their students' learning and efficiency with technological devices (Karan-Miyar, 2009; Savvidou, 2010).

Furthermore, these innovations will guide curriculum development. For instance, in a subject area such as science, DST could show the form and function of the human cardiovascular system in action. This would engage students and possibly motivate them to learn more on their own time. One of the challenges for teachers is to foster a love of learning and a sense of autonomy in their students. Learning through DST could be a tool to motivate students and generate excitement for learning (Karan-Miyar, 2009). Digital storytelling also has great potential for online learning. Teachers are already using digital storytelling as a way to coordinate flipped classrooms wherein students receive instruction through media devices outside of the class so class time can be used to apply newly acquired skills or knowledge. Rather than lectures in class, teachers provide short media lectures students can access at home. One advantage of this flipped format is students have the opportunity to listen to material as many times as they need in order to grasp the content (Herreid & Schiller, 2013).

Digital storytelling is helpful to teachers in other ways as well. Although a number of available lectures can already be downloaded for their students, teachers might need to prepare materials on their own. Digital storytelling could be a useful tool for teachers in this situation; teachers who have the skills to create digital stories have an advantage with regard to meeting specific needs of their students (Hoban, Loughran, & Nielsen, 2011). In addition, teachers have opportunities to share their created stories with others and can even become professional authors of digital stories. As teachers collaborate and share their digital stories, more and more of these digital stories become available for other teachers. Through DST, the collaboration process becomes more efficacious and more enjoyable (Chigona, 2013).

Teacher Preparation in the Use of Advanced Technology in Education

One factor that has been demonstrated to affect the use and incorporation of advanced technology in educational settings is teacher perceptions of and attitudes toward this technology and its value in enhancing learning. Davis (1985) addressed this issue by introducing the technology acceptance model (TAM), which has become widely accepted. The TAM has two major objectives. The first objective is to "improve our understanding of user acceptance processes, providing new theoretical insights into the successful design and implementation of information systems" (Davis, 1985, p. 7). The second objective is "TAM should provide the theoretical basis for practical 'user acceptance testing' methodology that would enable system designers and implementers to evaluate proposed new systems prior to their implementation" (Davis, 1985, p. 7). Therefore, if pre-service teachers are exposed to new technology before entering the classroom and given ample opportunities to learn and practice their technological skills, they will most likely be more accepting of new technologies.

A major challenge to the use of DST implied by current research was not enough teachers are sufficiently skilled to employ digital storytelling effectively; interventions currently target teachers already teaching in the field. There is a need to train teachers before they finish their teacher training programs. However, to do this effectively, more knowledge and understanding of pre-service teacher perceptions, needs, and experiences regarding the use of technology and digital storytelling skills is needed (Chigona, 2013; Davis, 1985; Kearney, 2009; Sadik, 2008).

Sadik (2008) emphasized the importance of teacher preparation in creating meaningful technology integration and effective learning in modern educational environments. The findings of Kearney (2009) showed pre-service teachers who were using DST had a higher ability to present their learning experiences in their learning portfolios. Additionally, according to Van Der Valk and Broekman (1999), teacher education needs to build on pre-service teachers' previous knowledge accumulated from their learning both inside and outside the classroom. Furthermore, using DST helps preservice teachers improve their knowledge and skills for community practice (Chigona, 2013). Lambert and Gong (2010) found technological training for pre-service teachers that focused on the value of technology for developing 21st century skills reduced participants' anxiety about computers and increased the degree to which they valued using technology for teaching. These pre-service teachers also reported higher levels of self-efficacy in integrating technology into the learning environment after training.

Although DST has proven to be useful in modern instructional design, little has been done regarding the development of a structured approach to using this technology and the training of teachers in its use. The ADDIE model has been a useful guide for instructional design in a variety of settings (Campbell, 2014; Davis, 2013; Shibley et al., 2011) so it was likely this model would be useful as a guideline in the development of successful training for pre-service teachers in the use of DST technology.

Theoretical Perspective

The study of theories underlies the philosophical foundation at the root of teaching and learning. Methodology and strategies for good teaching practices are formulated through the constant evaluation and application of theoretical knowledge. Learning theories from the framework of observations are directed by what is considered as established evidence and logical explanation. Moreover, theories aim to give an explanation of how or why people understand phenomena. Some of the learning theories that have influenced education in the 20th century revolve around theoretical approaches reflecting behaviorism, cognitivism, and constructivism (Harasim, 2012).

Understandings gained from these theories serve as a guide in making decisions in all aspects of the instructional design process (starting with an initial idea, which leads to planning and developing, and observing the role of evaluation throughout the process as well as at the conclusion). Theories can also guide the designer in solving complex situations including the incorporation of technology, units of instruction and practice activities within specific settings and aimed to specific learners, and critiques of the decisions made (Morrison et al., 2013).

Constructivist Learning Theory

In contrast to behaviorism and cognitivism, constructivists view learning not as the acquisition of knowledge using an abstract process in an artificial setting but rather as the construction and development of knowledge through active participation in learning in authentic contexts (Weegar & Pacis, 2012). Haylock and Thangata (2007) described these differences about the nature of knowledge from that which is passively received from instruction in a classroom environment and knowledge to that which is actively built by cognitive individuals in making sense and meaning from their experimental worlds. Constructivism is based on the belief that students learn from using previous experiences and knowledge obtained within their culture and society to construct new learning (Haylock & Thangata, 2007). Constructivists do not perceive knowledge as a separate entity apart from human experience; rather, they believe knowledge is individually and collectively created based on all of the experiences of that individual as he/she makes sense of the world, which is termed as attaching meaning to the knowledge. Knowledge is connected to its meaning and to the experiences that informed its construction and meaning. According to Haylock and Thangata, the inability to separate knowledge acquisition from an individual's life-long experiences is seen in the different ways the individual internalizes knowledge and makes sense of this knowledge. In discussing the reasons for students' mistakes and misunderstandings when internalizing

and making sense of knowledge, the authors said, "We cannot assume they will make sense of it in the way we intend" (p. 35). Therefore, learning is not just the acquisition of new knowledge but is the process of adding and assimilating new information within already existing structures of knowledge acquired within contexts and not in isolation (McDrury & Alterio, 2003).

The objective of the cognitivist model is to help learners understand what they are being taught by the instructor. Hence, it is referred to as a pedagogical model since it focuses on individualized learning and procedures just like in behaviorism (Harasim, 2012). In contrast to behaviorism and cognitivism, constructivists believe learners develop their own knowledge from their experiences by constructing meaning to create mental images. Constructivism is the belief that humans learn through active participation in learning, which helps to build the foundation of any education (Weegar & Pacis, 2012). In a constructivist setting, both the instructor and the learner play different but active roles; whereas in behavioral and cognitivist theories, the teacher plays an active role and the learner plays a more passive role (Doolittle & Hicks, 2003).

For constructivists, the best learning actively takes place in engaging in real world activities rather than in abstract classroom exercises not related to the real world. Filling out worksheets, for example, just to display or practice learning something new does not have meaning because learners do not see how this has anything to do with their daily lives or realities. A constructivist perspective puts much greater emphasis on learning within real world or simulated real world situations.

Leaders in Constructivist Theory Development

Constructivist philosophers believe learners project their own meaning on the world as they understand it and utilize their own experiences to adapt to new situations (Shapiro, 2006; Weegar & Pacis, 2012). Instead of only receiving information given by the teacher, students in a constructivist classroom are involved in the process of constructing meaning and new knowledge from their own experiences (Gray, 1997). For example, learners test their individual understanding and knowledge by constructing their own experience in a new situation (Driscoll, 2012). Learners play active roles by participating and acting in real experiments (Harasim, 2012).

An early theorist, Jean Piaget (1896-1980; cited in Pritchard & Woollard, 2010), influenced constructivist learning and seemed to have based his ideas on Kant's proposition that the mind operates as an organ that takes chaotic experiences and transforms them into orderly thought. Later theorists posited this proposition as the first formulation of constructivism. Piaget was not a social constructivist himself as he primarily focused on developing children's cognitive processes through different hypothesized stages based on extensive observations and experiments (Pritchard & Woollard, 2010). Yet, his research allowed other theorists to understand child growth as well as improvement in thinking and learning. As a result, his research served as a significant step both in cognitive theories of learning and in a modern initiative to consider knowledge as construed or constructed by individuals (Pritchard & Woollard, 2010). However, individuals are also part of a larger social context and are surrounded by a surrounding culture. Thus, society and culture have powerful influences on not only what is learned but also how that knowledge is constructed and how meaning is attached to this knowledge, leading directly into the area of inquiry called social constructivism.

Social Constructivism Theory

Social constructivism views learning as inseparable from human interaction in social contexts (Crotty, 1998). It is a new way to look at the world, at what knowledge is, and how this knowledge is acquired (Burton, Moore, & Magliaro, 2008). From a social constructivist perspective, learning is a social activity occurring in a social context. Since the aim of learning theories is to understand how people learn, it is critical this social context be included and the influence of social groups on learning be established as an essential part of understanding how people learn. These theories were primarily generated throughout the 20th century, containing many fields, researchers, and philosophers from many countries (Driscoll & Driscoll, 2005).

Jerome Bruner (cited in Driscoll & Driscoll, 2005) expressed this social component of constructivist thought when he wrote he "believed in how culture interacts with human development and biology to define the human condition" (p. 242). As individuals physically develop, the culture they are surrounded by affects their development and growth, ultimately affecting the state of the individual's thoughts and ideas. He also believed people who come from different cultures have unique cultural experiences that differentially influence how people think and learn. Bruner showed performance differences in children, how this performance was influenced by culture, and how they applied their skills outside of school (Driscoll & Driscoll, 2005). The theory considers learning as an active and social process in which learners construct new ideas dependent on previous information and experiences, which in turn is affected by cultural and social groups (Pritchard & Woolard, 2010).

Lev Vygotsky (cited in Driscoll & Driscoll, 2005) "considered the emergence of speech to be equally important in distinguishing humans from other animals" (p. 249). Additionally, Vygotsky posed the importance of socially organized labor activity in distinguishing the basic human condition from those of animals. He believed that understanding the historical perspective was important in order to understand human mental functioning. Vygotsky's progressive method allowed him to create a theory of how the mind is formed, focusing on the social aspects (Driscoll & Driscoll, 2005). Vygotsky argued that culture is produced as a result of the social context and learners create their knowledge based on the lives and activities of individuals within that social context (Driscoll & Driscoll, 2005). Vygotsky's instruction was based on the idea that no subject should be taught until children understand the concepts. Learning is not the ability to think; it is the acquisition of the truth of things (Driscoll & Driscoll, 2005).

Use of Social Constructivism to Incorporate Technology in Learning and Education

Since crucial components of social constructivism are that learners must work with their perceptions of reality and their previous experiences to make sense of new information being taught to them, technology can play an important role in the learning process. For a social constructivist, the integration of technology into the learning environment can be helpful because technology allows learners to access new data on their own and construct their own ideas about the material. According to Diem (as cited in Doolittle & Hicks, 2003), the challenge is how to use technology to improve learners' skills and increase their understanding by using new techniques. Social studies was the subject area that incorporated the use of technology in the learning environment to prepare learners to be effective citizens by taking responsibility for their critical thinking and behaviors. Doolittle and Hicks (2003) emphasized that interactive technology in education could help teachers to improve their learners' skills only if the teachers applied a constructivist approach and allowed students to develop their own skills in working with the data and knowledge.

Each of us builds new information dependent upon our individual knowledge, understanding, and experiences (Pritchard & Woollard, 2010). Instructional designers might all have the same objectives or lesson plans but each of them obtained different results and outcomes from the learners because the learners could interpret the activities differently during the class. Learners call upon prior knowledge (cultural knowledge, personal knowledge, and beliefs) to use in new situations. People already have their own experiences that help them apply knowledge in different situations and in different ways.

Social constructivist theory examines how people use symbols and symbolic meanings of their culture to make meaning of the world around them. This applies to making meaning of the social world as well as the natural world. Social constructivist theory emphasizes the importance of culture and context in understanding experiences in the world and in society. A good example of social constructivism is body language, which involves eye contact, signs, and gestures. As an example of cultural influences, in Arab cultures, it is disrespectful if a child maintains eye contact with an elder for a long period of time. However, in the United States, children are expected to look at an adult when being addressed and/or scolded. Also, the learning system in Saudi Arabia is different from the United States in terms of the role of teachers. In Saudi Arabia, teachers play a central role in teaching their students because they are in charge of ensuring activities are planned, materials are available and provided, and the students have learned something new. They also put a strong emphasis on memorization. This is different from the United States of America where learners play an essential role in constructing their knowledge (constructivism). While the teacher is still important in guiding them, the students are more responsible for their learning; they are much more engaged and active in ensuring they understand the lessons.

Pritchard and Woollard (2010) identified three aspects of social constructivism: reality, knowledge, and learning. First, reality is not separate from people and does not exist externally as an objective illustration or explanation of the world. Rather, reality is an individual perception of a meaning and interpretation of the world constructed by and through social activities. Reality does not necessarily have the same meaning for everyone but is different for others depending on experiences and interactions.

Second, knowledge and the acquisition of knowledge cannot be isolated from its context into bits and pieces called facts. Knowledge is dependent upon who is transmitting and who is receiving the information, the value of this knowledge by the individual and the groups to which he or she belongs, and the subjective impressions of this knowledge. To know something means to interpret and to apply meaning--not just to determine an objective truth, which is never possible for a constructivist.

Third, learning involves people's acquisition of knowledge about their realities. Instead of seeing learning as a skill, constructivists see it as a process involving the interaction of knowledge and reality as well as the interaction with the social world through previous experiences. An example of learning in this way can be seen when children learn the Arabic alphabet. When learning a certain group of three letters (z, z and \dot{z}) where the only difference is the presence and placement of a dot, children are taught through a story where the first letter becomes a character who listened to his parents, stayed home, and nothing happened to it. For this letter, there is no dot because he stayed at home and nothing happened. However, the second letter did not listen; it went out in the street and got hit by a car in his stomach. For this letter, a dot is inserted into the "stomach" part of the letter and represented by the half circle. The third also did not listen; it ran out in the street and got hit in the head, in which case the dot is placed over the top, or head, of the letter. Children use their previous experiences of taking instructions from their parents to understand the story; from the story, they gain knowledge they can apply to learning the alphabet, sounds, and reading.

Another example of these three aspects of social constructivism can be seen when a teacher supports learners in an investigation about global warming using technological resources followed by a guided discussion, allowing students to give their input about what it is and why it might be a problem. Based on the results of the discussion, the teacher gives them the chance to create a solution using the information given in class as well as their own prior knowledge and experiences. By doing this assignment, students construct new knowledge about global warming and develop a deeper understanding of the meaning. This example is related to the real world when learners confront actual issues related to global warming in the world from their individual perspectives. The learners collect new knowledge from the teacher and different references. They apply that knowledge using prior experiences to solve this problem, which is the learning process.

Role of Teachers in Social Constructivism

Teachers need to think about how they can integrate technology in teaching and learning and where certain forms of technology could be appropriate in achieving learning goals in their classrooms. They need to understand how pupils learn, be able to help students build upon their knowledge, and motivate learners to create their knowledge from prior experiences and use it in different situations. They need to encourage students to ask questions, build their own ideas and opinions, and acquire new information using technology (Weegar & Pacis, 2012). Instructional design provides a rich guide for learners to encourage them to create individual meanings of knowledge (Dede, 2008). Constructivism focuses on learners actively participating in learning rather than teachers disseminating information (Haylock & Thangata, 2007). In constructivism and social constructivism, learning is active mental work and not a passive reception of the information being taught. The role of the teachers is to organize the curriculum to help students understand and build their new knowledge, which is dependent on their prior knowledge (Pritchard & Woollard, 2010). Teachers have to design lesson plans with activities that include critical thinking, dialogues, explanations, questioning, and problem solving.

Teachers are expected to know and understand the backgrounds of their students and effectively use that knowledge to assist in educating their students. For example, Driscoll (2012) discussed a project called Bridging Cultures. Teachers were encouraged to discover independent stories of their immigrant and minority students and then were tasked with applying this knowledge in their classrooms. In addition, the teachers engaged the learners in activities suitable for their learning process during the class, supported the learners' goals, provided collaboration and chances for multiple students' points of view, and persuaded them to reflect about their learning (Driscoll, 2012). Teachers gave their students support by providing them a chance to develop their ideas and give suggestions.

Role of Learners in Social Constructivism

Learners use their prior knowledge and apply their hypotheses and own ideas in new decisions and situations (Weegar & Pacis, 2012). Students recall facts, generalize the definitions, and then apply explanations that will be used in their responses to other situations, which is a process of generalization. Learners must know how to apply what they learn from prior information to new conditions in their lives (Dede, 2008). They have to take an active role as they engage in learning and today's advanced technologies enhance this active role. The learners absorb instruction and use it to create their mental processes (knowledge, concepts, skills, and attitudes; Weegar & Pacis, 2012). This means learners understand and recall the knowledge and solve problems by applying prior knowledge and experiences to a new situation (Pritchard, 2014). Each individual has a certain way of learning and understanding new ideas. Learners learn skills and develop them in a unique way to solve problems in new environments. Learners should construct their own knowledge by generalizing specific actions and activities to a wider variety of settings and use those generalizations to determine their behaviors (Duffy & Cunningham, 1996; Pritchard, 2014). They have to use self- and peer-assessments to develop their knowledge and solve any problems. Because students are asked to reflect

on the day's lessons, projects, assignments, etc., they are self-assessing their progress and determining where they need more information and assistance. Their peers are asked to assess projects, assignments, presentations, etc., thus allowing students to view their knowledge through another lens and allowing them the opportunity to improve.

Integration of Technology into Teaching Different Academic Areas

An example of the incorporation of technology into the teaching of math skills was seen in a study by Dede (2008). Middle school students in math class watched a video for 15 minutes about mathematical reasoning problems in a complex, real-world problem involving the design of architectural structures. The students applied math skills in designing safe places for children to play, challenging them to think about safe playgrounds. They used geometry, measurement, and arithmetic integrated with other social issues in related academic areas to solve actual problems, illustrating the value of social constructivism integrated with technology.

Digital Storytelling as a Learning Activity

The impact of social constructivism on learning, teaching, and the roles of learners and teachers transforms the activities that take place in classrooms to enhance learning and the format for these activities, which increasingly includes technological applications. One of these activities is storytelling--an age-old vehicle for transmitting knowledge and meaning in social contexts and uses experience to improve learning. Storytelling often reflects cultural values and causes personal growth. It is a social activity and the knowledge and meaning individuals construe from these stories link storytelling to a social constructivist theoretical perspective. Storytelling is linked to theoretical models of social constructivism (McDrury & Alterio, 2003), which are at the root of active student-centered learning. According to social constructivism theory, storytelling can be a narrative analysis that relies on social groups to create knowledge or to expand understanding; it is at the heart of social constructivist theory (Hung et al., 2012; Lipschutz, 2010). Storytelling helps people interact with each other and share their personal experiences and information (Lowenthal & Dunlap, 2010). Through storytelling, students create their own stories and share their experiences with others (Savvidou, 2010). Students develop skills such as collaboration and problem-solving (Hung et al., 2012) and grow in critical thinking because they ask questions about and better understand factual content through storytelling (Thang et al., 2014). Storytelling helps students in many different subjects such as history, science, and religion (Malita & Martin, 2010).

Digital storytelling in an integrated multimedia class is one application wherein students research the problem they need to solve, create new ideas, choose the concepts, think about characteristics, create a storyboard, write dialogue, and think about possible sound and sound effects (Lowenthal & Dunlap, 2010). Digital storytelling "is defined as the practice of using computer-based tools to tell stories" (Chigona, 2013, p. 19). Technical tools include images, graphics, music, and sound mixed together (Yang & Wu, 2012).

Digital storytelling provides advantages compared to traditional storytelling such as increased motivation, creativity, imagination, and concentration (Duveskog et al., 2012; Lipschutz, 2010). Sadik (2008) found students thought deeply while they created their own stories and it helped them develop communication skills. Through DST, students followed the social constructivism process by

- 1. Noticing--In this stage, students work with knowledge they already know.
- Making sense--In this stage, learners have to gather their previous knowledge and experiences and put them together to make meaning.
- 3. Making meaning--In this stage, students consider the knowledge they already have and construct relationships with this knowledge.
- Working with meaning--In this stage, students engage their prior experiences to apply to them to the new situation to solve the problem (McDrury & Alterio, 2003).

The DST process involves students considering their perceptions of reality and working with the knowledge they have gained from previous experiences. Both of these are important aspects of social constructivism as well. Further, students learn through previous experiences to solve problems in new situations, which is consistent with social constructivism.

Effective learning enhances learners' abilities to be part of social culture by taking part in real world activities. Using technology in learning promotes increased motivation, problem solving competence, and achievement (Hung et al., 2012). Hung et al. (2012) compared student performance from a project-based learning activity in which the intervention group's project included DST tasks and the control group experienced only a traditional non-technological project-based activity. In their study, Hung et al. divided the students into two groups of science courses to compare their performance using a learning motivation scale, a problem-solving competence scale, and a science course achievement test. The intervention group created movies on science under the learning contact "I am the energy-saving master" using a DST program (Microsoft Photo Story) while the control group experienced conventional project-based learning. The results showed the intervention group who created their project using DST effectively enhanced the students' learning.

Most learning takes place outside the classroom and school because any social interaction leads to learning (Pritchard, 2014). The researcher believes integrating technology in education is important for learners because it is a time saver and helps learners improve their skills. Students already use technology in other areas of their life; thus, using technology in learning increases the relevancy of learning along with the inclusion of problem-solving from other situations. Social constructivism supports the integration of technology through its theoretical concepts, which have changed the roles of students, of teachers, and in the use of both technology and social constructivist teaching methods. From the researcher's experience in working with students with disabilities, technology helps them acquire information as well as read and write by themselves without needing another student's help in writing an exam. Social interaction can thus be more appropriately directed at engaging in learning rather than compensating for a lack of physical skills, which is better accomplished through technologies designed for this purpose.

Summary

Historically, storytelling has been used throughout the world to convey information, to teach values and cultural heritages, and to relate personal experiences. Many nationalities and cultures have a rich oral history tradition for passing information from generation to generation. However, these oral histories rely on an accurate memory and transmission of these stories. Today's rapid advancements in computer technology and the creation and expansion of world-wide web resources have created both the capability to store these stories permanently and the opportunity to share these stories throughout the world.

The practical use of storytelling for pedagogical purposes is based upon social constructivism theories that suggest students are able to create knowledge or expand their understanding by developing their skills autonomously. For education, DST offers new ways to present information, to collaborate with others in creating stories, and to transmit stories to each other. Along with other computer skills, DST skills can expand teachers' abilities to create new learning situations, offer collaborative opportunities for their students, customize specific content, and motivate and inspire their students.

Although the ADDIE model has been used successfully in general education settings, no current research has applied the ADDIE model in developing and incorporating DST in teacher training programs. This model provides a systematic approach to the development of instructional programs for use in pre-service teacher training in DST technology.

CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

The purpose of this research was to explore Saudi Arabian pre-service teachers' perceptions and experiences using the ADDIE model and DST to create digital lessons. The workshop training also served to add to the teachers' ability to integrate educational technology into the classroom throughout their careers. Therefore, qualitative research methodology was appropriate for gaining sufficient details about the perceptions and experiences of the participants to interpret meanings from the data collected. Specifically, the focus of the research was to explore the experiences of pre-service teachers who attended the workshop and understood the meaning and significance of their perceptions and experience with technology integration practices. This chapter contains a detailed description of the methodology and theoretical framework, (c) researcher stance, (d) methodology, (e) data analysis, and (f) research trustworthiness—credibility (internal validity), transferability (external validity), and the dependability (reliability) of the research.

Research Design

An interpretive qualitative approach was used in this study because qualitative methodology is most appropriate for understanding the meaning of experience for those who live it. In qualitative research, the researcher attempts to understand how people construct their worlds, how they interpret their experiences, and what meanings they attribute to those experiences. The key objective of qualitative research is to explore the participant's point of view in depth. Qualitative research applies an inductive approach by gathering data to build concepts or hypotheses (Merriam, 2009). The purpose of this research was to explore Saudi Arabian pre-service teachers' experiences using a systematic process model (ADDIE) and DST technology for developing lessons. The following research questions guided this study:

- Q1 How does the application of the ADDIE model for teachers' design process of digital storytelling curriculum support pre-service teachers' skill development in lesson planning and technology integration?
- Q2 What are pre-service teachers' attitudes towards digital storytelling as a learning activity?
- Q3 What are the pre-service teachers' perceptions toward integrating technology after participation in a digital storytelling workshop?

Epistemology and Theoretical Framework

Before discussing the details of the methods that were employed, it is important to discuss the reasoning and justification behind the research method selected for this study, which provides insight into the researcher's assumptions about reality when brought into the work. In this respect, is important to discuss the researcher's epistemological perspective, or understanding concerning human knowledge, as well as the researcher's theoretical perspective (Crotty, 1998).

The epistemology that guided this research was fundamentally constructivism, particularly as storytelling was a core phenomenon experienced by the participants. Storytelling is linked to theoretical models of reflective learning (McDrury & Alterio, 2003) and social constructivism, which is at the root of active student-centered learning. Storytelling is essentially a social activity that most frequently imparts new knowledge or understanding to the listener and is at the heart of social constructivist and social cognitive theories (Hung et al., 2012; Lipschutz, 2010). With today's advances in technology, storytelling can be accomplished digitally, thereby enhancing the sharing of these stories through the web. Social constructivism is an appropriate epistemological foundation from which to consider DST as a learning technology because social constructivist theory asserts that knowledge and meaning are constructed by individuals and groups through interactions shaped by society and culture. People use symbols of culture to make meaning of the world around them and they are taught to see the world in a certain way (Crotty, 1998). In social constructivism, individuals actively seek understanding of the world (Creswell, 2013); through storytelling, students engage in constructive learning through creating their own stories and sharing their personal experiences with others (Savvidou, 2010; Smeda et al., 2012).

In keeping with most qualitative research, this study was conducted from an interpretivist theoretical perspective where the key purpose is to understand humans and their social realities by exploring the development of a phenomenon. The interpretivist approach seeks an interpretation of the social world that is culturally derived and historically situated (Crotty, 1998). The task of the researcher from an interpretivist perspective is to unearth meaning from human input (actions, words) using inductive logic as opposed to testing a theory via deductive logic. In this study, the researcher analyzed the data and interpreted meaning from the consistencies identified in the body of data. The objective was to understand how pre-service teachers experienced and used the ADDIE model and DST for teaching. Based on these teacher's experiences, the

researcher sought to understand how best to introduce systematic models and digital technology for education in Saudi Arabia.

Researcher's Stance

From the researcher's experience in teaching, integrating technology from a social constructivist perspective has helped her explain concepts to her students better than traditional lectures. From a social constructivist standpoint, students prosper when they can integrate their background information and personal experience to newly acquired knowledge in the classroom. Afterward, students are able to build their skills and establish new goalposts or outcomes for themselves as a result. For example, the researcher incorporated DST in one lesson about respect--playing nicely with each other and sharing to improve students' classroom behavior. Each child contributed his/her thoughts about the topic with their classmates and they were able to learn new information while reinvigorating what they already knew. Another example of using DST was to teach students telephone numbers to be used for emergencies. In Saudi Arabia, the police number is different from the ambulance number and the fire station number. It would be difficult to teach them with the real situation of having a fire in the classroom so DST was used to teach them about emergency numbers. Adding animation with sound effects helped grab the children's attention so they would listen to instructions and learn the numbers. The researcher was aware of her perspective about the value of social constructivist learning and the positive impact DST lessons could have on student learning. Because of her perspective, she had expertise beneficial to interpreting the experiences of the participants in her study. As a researcher, she was also aware that

because of the value she placed on these teaching and learning constructs, she had to be careful when analyzing the data to ensure no researcher bias influenced the coding.

Methodology

This study utilized qualitative research methods to analyze and understand the meaning-making efforts of the participants. The justification for the use of qualitative methods was research that supports social constructivism is largely qualitative. This was due to the fact that social constructivism theories are centered more on meaning and subjective reasoning rather than on numerical facts and statistics. A convenience sampling technique was used to obtain a sample of participants who were accessible to the researcher (Creswell, 2013). This study explored the pedagogical benefits of DST; therefore, this research focused on pre-service skill instruction using the ADDIE model as a basis for training program lesson plan development and the educational outcomes of using DST.

The researcher established the trustworthiness of the study by consulting with other researchers in the field of early childhood education. Participant reviews or the interview transcripts established triangulation, which resulted in greater trustworthiness. Finally, the study components consisted of workshops for pre-service teachers, individual pre-training interviews, DST creation, and post-training focus groups.

Participants

The volunteer participants of this study were pre-service teachers in different academic years at King Abdulaziz University in Saudi Arabia. They were all over the age of 18. They were identified using a convenience sampling method based on their voluntary enrollment in the "Computer Utilization in Preschool" course (CHS 422). These students were divided by the university registrar's office into two sections by taking into consideration their availability and schedule. Students also took this course as an elective for a bachelor's degree in the Early Childhood department. The CHS 422 course is a face-to-face class with 38 female students from which volunteers were solicited to participate in this study. The first section of students contained 27 students and the second contained 11. Both the researcher and pre-service teachers were required to speak Arabic as their native language. All instruction and researcher/instructor created materials were translated from English into Arabic. Pre-service teachers did not have any experience in teaching at this point in their studies and had not taken any educational technology classes as a part of their formal program prior to this workshop.

Setting

The study was conducted face-to-face in a natural classroom setting at King Abdulaziz University (KAU) in the Midwest region of Saudi Arabia. The university is located in a large urban area. The class was held in a computer lab in the Home Economics College in the university. This university was chosen for this study because the researcher was already a lecturer at the university and had access and permission to use resources, specifically 25 computers within that department. These resources were especially important because based on a survey of university administrators, academics, and students in Saudi Arabia on the use of information technology in higher education, the key inhibitors for successfully implementing educational technology in Saudi Arabian universities included lack of adequate infrastructure, limited operational hardware, blocked websites, software issues, and limited training and support (Colbran & Al-Ghreimil, 2013). To verify the existing conditions, the researcher completed three prestudy discussions with teachers in KAU who didn't use Blackboard or advanced technology with pre-service teachers or instructional design models for lesson planning. The remarks made by these teachers concurred with the results of the larger survey study. The researcher encountered several difficulties associated with limited technology including slow internet access and outdated or broken hardware. The Early Childhood department was chosen because the purpose of the study and the training were to provide further instruction to pre-service teachers who would be working with young children in the future.

Instruments

This study used semi-structured interviews and checklists as the primary sources of data. These included pre-workshop individual interviews, individual and post-focus group checklists to evaluate group projects, and post-workshop focus group interviews to collect perspectives of participants and establish rubrics for evaluating DST projects created by pre-service teacher participants. A semi-structured interview guide consisted of a set of open-ended questions and a flexible, non-standardized script (Remler & Van Ryzin, 2015). The questions were utilized in a semi-structured format for both data collection points. Each interview was constructed by selecting related questions following the general areas of (a) attitude toward using technology and integration in general, (b) attitude toward DST and ADDIE models, (c) personal technology skills, (d) preparation for use of DST and the ADDIE model, and (e) experience using DST (see Appendix A). Specific questions were developed in part based on a quantitative survey used by the researcher for a related study completed in the United States.

The checklist for evaluating individual projects completed in the workshop was adapted from published rubrics adapted and modified by the researcher (Barrett, 2006; Kaffel, 2017; Lipschutz, 2010; Sadik, 2008; see Appendix B). The focus groups used a checklist to control the discussion (Krueger & Casey, 2000). In addition to the researcher and the members of the focus group, a faculty member of the Department of Family and Science was present to take notes and ensure everyone in the focus group had an opportunity to participate in the discussion using the focus group checklist (see Appendix C).

Procedure

First, the researcher contacted the administration of the University of King Abdulaziz and received permission to conduct her research in the Home Economics College (see Appendix D). Then, the head of the Early Childhood Department within the university was contacted to obtain her permission. Next, after approval from the University of Northern Colorado's Institutional Review Board was obtained (see Appendix E), the teacher of the Computer Utilization in the Preschool course was contacted to obtain volunteers for the study including the initial interviews, DST workshop syllabus, and post-workshop focus groups. An email was sent to possible participants within this class. Information and a consent form was sent in this email should the members of the program wish to participate. After the participants agreed to attend the workshop, the consent forms were collected from volunteers prior to implementing the workshop; the participants were contacted face-to-face with an invitation to participate in the study and to explain the purpose and general procedures of the study. The researcher emphasized that participants did not need to have any
experience in teaching. An email was sent explaining the study as well as documents describing the procedures; the syllabus of the workshop was posted on the university Blackboard. After the prospective participants agreed to be a part of the study, the initial interview began with a signed consent form (see Appendix F)

Individual interview questions were used that investigated pre-service teachers' current technology skills (see Appendix A). Upon completion of the interviews, data from the interview questions were used to guide the workshop content and the amount of content given to study participants. Then, the researcher was provided with a schedule for the workshop and gave the evaluation checklist to the participants. The workshop was designed specifically to meet the needs of the students and an announcement was made regarding time and location of the workshop, which took place outside of the regular class and at a computer lab where each participant had access to a computer. Lastly, participants shared their perspectives of the experience in focus group discussions (see Figure 2).



Figure 2. The process of this study.

The Digital Storytelling Workshop

The workshops took place over the course of a month and a half during the Fall 2016 semester. There were two sections of the workshop: a one-hour workshop on Tuesday/Thursday/Friday (UTR) with 27 students and the other was a one and one-half hour workshop on Mondays and Wednesdays (MW) with 11 students. All students had previously registered for either of these sections in a face-to-face setting. Some explanations about the ADDIE model were provided prior to the start of the workshops because pre-individual interviews indicated the participants were not knowledgeable about the ADDIE model. Afterward, the researcher introduced the subject of global warming the teachers would use to design their DST using the ADDIE model. With this subject, discussion boards on Blackboard were created to deeply discuss the concepts related to the ADDIE model and global warming. The participants provided their own input and feedback to confirm they understood concepts related to the ADDIE model and global warming. Finally, the participants' knowledge of the ADDIE model was assessed by providing them with a sample problem in a discussion group the participants were required to solve using the phases of the ADDIE model.

Then the pre-service teachers in the workshop were divided into 15 groups of three or four each and each group created a digital story using the PowToon program in order to focus on developing their story writing skills. The workshop process included an introduction to the steps of producing digital stories (Hoban et al., 2011; Karan-Miyar, 2009; Robin, 2006)--participation in a story circle, script writing and recording, and using video editing software to integrate images and audio. Short digital stories three-to-five minutes in length were completed during the workshop. Pre-service teachers were given the chance to review the concept of narrative writing and information was presented on how to adapt an original written story into a digital project.

Participants in the study were given a checklist handout as a group for them to understand what was expected of them in the workshop and from their project but data were collected online using the Qualtrics survey collection website for a total of 169 individual checklists. For comparative purposes, the same checklist was used to analyze the final project from each participant in the study. The participants were divided into groups of three to four individuals who were expected to create three-to-five-minute digital stories from a story they had personally written on the topic of global warming. After the workshop was complete, focus groups were organized for the participants to analyze their feelings toward any improvements in their technology skills and whether or not the workshop was helpful to them.

The goal of the DST workshop was for the participants to design and produce a three-to-five-minute digital story. Pre-service teachers produced their own narrative stories in small groups; collected still images, videos, and music with which to illustrate their pieces; and edited their own stories (see Appendix G).

Before the workshop started, the researcher visited with each of the participants privately. During this session, participants completed pre-workshop interview questions to identify the level of their technology skills. The workshops took place for a period of a six weeks from 12:00 to 1:00 for the UTR section and from 12:00 to 1:30 on MW.

• Day One: The researcher was introduced herself to pre-service teachers and carried out activities to introduce all classroom participants by using conversation games. Then, the researcher guided icebreaker activities and

asked questions about the participants' background experiences in using technology. For the first icebreaker, participants were asked to bring a box from home with five items that represented themselves. They presented the items with a short discussion and provided a short personal introduction. Then, the pre-service teachers were told about the goals and content of the workshop and each participant was provided with a syllabus of the workshop in Arabic (see Appendix H).

- Day Two: The researcher distributed three articles for participants to read during class--one about the ADDIE model and two about global warming (see Appendix I). The researcher conducted a post-assignment discussion of the three articles and the class chose three topics to discuss how to create lesson plans using the ADDIE model: street graffiti, getting a divorce, and global warming. After this discussion, participants were divided into groups of three to five; each group of participants created a mind map about global warming at the end of the day so the researcher could confirm the participants clearly understood the discussions of the day. The reading assignment was also posted on Blackboard with several questions on the discussion board for participants to consider. Because participants were not familiar with the Blackboard learning platform, the researcher introduced the system to them and explained how to use it.
- Day Three: The third day of the workshop focused on moving from using the ADDIE model for lesson planning and problem solving to learning to use DST technology to present a lesson they had planned. The researcher

presented the seven steps of DST and showed the participants sample stories on the website. Explanations of the strategies for writing narrative stories, choosing characters, dialogue, and sound effects were given. The preservice teachers were then introduced to tutorials on individual script work and image preparation (storyboarding, scanning, and organizing of images). The researcher distributed a checklist to participants that included criteria for identifying and evaluating the technology resource (DST) using global warming as an example. Participants were then asked to work in groups of three to five (for a total of 15 groups) to create a graphic organizer detailing the points of the articles concerning global warming. For a homework assignment, participants were asked to find additional examples of DST on topics such as global warming on YouTube and share the links in a Blackboard discussion group (see Appendix J).

- Day Four: The researcher reviewed process of the ADDIE model using various social problems as topics for discussion (e.g., divorce, encouraging student reading, managing time spent with social media presented). The researcher incorporated open-ended questions on the discussion board to encourage the exchange of ideas.
- Day Five: Day five was focused on teaching participants to use digital storytelling programs (PowToon) and tools (inserting images and characters, video, sound, record, and creating animation). Participants practiced using the DST tools with help from the researcher.

- Day Six: The researcher reviewed the written proposals for digital stories from each of the 15 groups for approval. During reviews, the researcher noticed the participants were not achieving the level of depth required to meet workshop goals. So, the researcher reviewed Bloom's cognitive taxonomy with the class. To enhance learning, the researcher created a competitive game by dividing the class into two groups where each group gave examples of the levels of Bloom's taxonomy to be evaluated by the other group. The group that generated the most correct examples won the game. The researcher posted open-ended questions on Blackboard about evaluating learning objectives to meet them successfully.
- Day Seven: Each group submitted a proposal and a storyboard on Blackboard that detailed how they would use their digital stories (see Appendix K). After approval, each group proceeded to choose images, background, sound effects, dialogue, and other DST features for their projects. The researcher explained how to integrate narrative storytelling into DST using the PowToon program. During this session, participants learned to use voice modification programs such as Voice Changer Plus to change their narratives to children's voices.
- Day Eight: The researcher obtained more access to the PowToon program to allow students to expand for their projects. Groups continued to work on their projects.
- Day Nine: The students continued working together and recorded dialogues using the voice changer program.

- Day 10: The students continued their DST projects in small groups with the researcher present and available for help.
- Days 11 and 12: The facilitator presented and explained the evaluation criteria and checklist for DST projects they would use to review their work. Participants finalized their projects using the digital editing tutorial. Before presenting, each group used a checklist to ensure that their projects met the established criteria for the project (see Appendix B).
- Day 13: The groups presented their DST projects and shared their final project experiences. Peers reviewed each other's work. Group scripts were shared, and feedback was provided by each group via the established checklist with facilitator guidance (see Appendix B). Both group and individual evaluations were completed. The group used the paper checklist to assess their progress, and individuals submitted their progress online using the Qualtrics website (see Appendix B). The researcher also provided feedback to each group based on the checklist about the quality of their projects. All DST projects created by this study were published on YouTube under the researcher's username (see Appendix K).
- Day 14: Participants received a reflection exercise to submit to the researcher via Blackboard during this session. The researcher used Doodle to coordinate six post-workshop focus groups consisting of six to eight participants at mutually convenient times. During focus groups, the researcher collected feedback from participants about the usefulness and

potential applicability of using structured models and DST for lesson planning and teaching.

- Day 15: Participants continued to work on the reflection exercise and completed workshop feedback via an open-ended survey (Qualtrics). The survey provided additional information about participants' experiences and the researcher's effectiveness (see Appendix B). The researcher completed two of the post-workshop focus groups, at different times and in a separate classroom, while others were completing reflections. The researcher and an independent observer completed a focus group interview (Krueger & Casey, 2000) to assure quality sessions (see Appendix L).
- Post-Workshop: The researcher completed the remaining four focus group discussions.

Flow of the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model for the Workshop

The following steps were taken to combine digital storytelling with the ADDIE model in teaching pre-service teachers to learn multimodal DST skills. The researcher applied the five phases of the ADDIE model to develop the workshop for pre-service teachers: analysis, design, development, implementation, and evaluation (see Figure 3).



Figure 3. Visual account of the process as used by the researcher and workshop participants.

The first phase of the ADDIE model includes the following four analytical steps:

- 1. Needs analysis: The researcher collected data about the basic technology skills needed by pre-service teachers to use DST and assessed their familiarity with the ADDIE model, identifying where the gaps were in the teacher's training for using technology and what the pre-service teachers already knew about DST. The researcher analyzed this problem using preworkshop interview questions about pre-service teachers' experiences with using models for lesson planning, teaching technology in general, and any specific experience they might have had using digital storytelling in particular. Participants also completed practice exercises that showed their current levels of technological skills.
- 2. Goal analysis: The needs analysis indicated pre-service teachers were unfamiliar with lesson planning models and had very limited experience with teaching technology. The goal was to improve pre-service teachers' lesson planning and education technology skills by teaching them to use the ADDIE model to create DST projects. The long-term goal was for preservice teachers to be able to apply the ADDIE model and DST skills to teach a wide range of subjects in the future.
- 3. Learner analysis: The researcher collected information about the learners' characteristics and needs by interviewing pre-service teachers, determining the current level of the learners' knowledge and skills in using technology in the classroom, and investigating what motivated and engaged learners with interactive instruction.

The researcher also collected information on pre-service teachers to determine their backgrounds in using DST. Using information gained from this kind of analysis helped determine the pre-service teachers' training needs. The instructional designer could then pair together those pre-service teachers who were skilled in the use of technology with those who had limited technology skills so they could work together to learn effectively and reach objectives.

4. Task analysis: This step determined the individual steps pre-service teachers would need to learn to form lesson plans and transfer these plans to a DST project (e. g., phases of the ADDIE model, DST components including images, video, sound effects, text, storytelling, and characteristics).

The second phase of the ADDIE model focused on designing the instructional flow and material. In this stage, the researcher used information from the analysis phase to design specific learning objectives and strategies, workshop content (teaching instruments, exercises), and evaluation instruments to be used for teaching the ADDIE model and DST to pre-service teachers. There were several specific steps to take during the design phase of the ADDIE model:

 Identification of learning objectives. The researcher established learning objectives based on the pre-workshop interview information. The researcher discussed a topic (i.e., global warming) with pre-service teachers to decide the concepts to include in creating a digital story. These steps were taken to improve the technological skills of pre-service teachers for the direct purpose of DST. The instructional designer used Bloom's cognitive taxonomy to reach the final goal (see Figure 4).



Figure 4. The levels of cognitive learning domains in Bloom's taxonomy.

The pre-service teachers would then be able to:

- a. Identify the phases of the ADDIE model and main elements of the global warming issue (Remember).
- Identify different causes and solutions of global warming (Remember and Understand).
- c. Give examples on how to use the ADDIE model to create a lesson plan (Understand and Apply).
- d. Use the ADDIE model to analyze the problem of global warming (Analyze).

- e. Select a topic (global warming) for a digital story and describe key concepts for a lesson plan, using mind maps (Analyze and Apply).
- f. Write a narrative story about a particular issue related to global warming using the main topic and dialogue (Apply and Analyze).
- g. Use the PowToon program to select characters, create sounds, and so on (Apply).
- h. Create a digital storytelling project on global warming using the ADDIE model that includes visual components: photos, videos, drawings, maps, charts, and graphs, which are not repetitive but are clear (Create).
- i. Use concise language. The receiver should be able to understand the story from the images, even without audio (Apply).
- j. Create a clear and animated narration that flows at an appropriate pace (Create).
- k. Choose the sound effects. The audio track needs to include more than just voice (Apply).
- 1. Clearly transition between ideas, considering the use of music, sound effects, and appropriate silence (Apply and Analyze).
- m. Evaluate their digital storytelling (Evaluation).
- Workshop Content. Guided by the learning objectives, the researcher created a special syllabus on the topic of using the ADDIE model to create a lesson plan to produce a lesson using digital storytelling. During this step, the researcher planned the specific instructional units to present in the

workshop. Basic information about the ADDIE model and DST combined with a creation project was chosen as the core content of the program. These design steps helped the researcher determine which activities would best help participants build skills, knowledge, and abilities that met the learning objectives. Instructional modules were designed to help pre-service teachers create digital stories that achieved their educational objectives.

- 3. Learning strategies. Reading, presentations, group discussions, activities (e.g., jigsaw discussions, brainstorming, practice with technology, and games), and a hands-on project were selected as learning strategies for the program. The researcher created a rubric for pre-service teachers to follow in creating DST projects. The DST projects were to include objectives, characteristics, storyboards, dialogues, images, sound effects, and evaluations. The researcher also planned questions to post on Blackboard to generate discussion and feedback during the workshop.
- 4. Step four involved the design of the evaluation methods and instruments for participants' DST projects and for the overall workshop. To provide guidelines for critiquing DST projects, the researcher created a checklist of the important factors the pre-service teachers were required to use to complete a digital story. This checklist was used to determine, for example, whether the initial concept (global warming) matched the final product of the digital story.

To evaluate the quality and usefulness of the workshop, the researcher created an online survey (with Qualtrics) that included questions about workshop benefits and participants' perceptions of the usefulness of the ADDIE model and DST technology. The survey contained four open-ended questions about their opinions about the ADDIE model and DST and how they planned to use it for lesson plans in the future.

The third phase of the ADDIE model was the development stage where the researcher assembled the specific content, tools, and procedures for the workshop. The researcher followed details identified during the design phase and followed the syllabus to choose specific articles about the ADDIE model and DST to assign for reading. During this phase, the researcher also chose the specific technological learning tools that would be used including PowToon software, storyboard software, YouTube videos, and the Blackboard learning platform. The researcher also developed a game that would be used to teach the elements of Bloom's taxonomy. To evaluate the fit of the program contents with the established learning objectives, the researcher gathered feedback from two education experts and adjusted the contents accordingly.

In the implementation phase, the researcher applied the procedures that were developed previously. First, the researcher presented information about the ADDIE model and DST followed by group discussions using global warming and other topics as example lessons or problems for analysis. The pre-service teachers then discussed the global warming problem in small groups and each group generated a mind map detailing what global warming was using the phases of the ADDIE model. After that, they were required to write a story about global warming that included dialog, characters, and any ideas they wished to convey in the story. They were then asked to create a storyboard that included multimodal features such as pictures or images they wanted to use, dialog for each picture, and what sound or video effects they wanted to use for each frame of their digital story.

For the DST project, the pre-service teachers also learned how to use a digital movie-making program (in this case, PowToon because it has many accessible sound effects, characters and pictures that are easy to use). The program also allowed the writers to insert video clips. The digital story was actually created using the computer program PowToon. The researcher paid an additional fee of \$96 to the computer company in order to permit teachers to access more features and options. The pre-service teachers in small groups used everything they had designed and developed in their written stories and storyboards to make a multimodal digital product with the assistance of the instructional designer. During this phase, they learned how to use the program to create their own stories as well as troubleshoot any issues they might have had with the program or even their stories. At the implementation phase, they could also learn how to input sound effects, record their voices, and add music, moving images, or other multimodal features or apps to help them tell their stories better.

In the fifth phase--evaluation, the researcher determined the degree to which DST projects met project criteria as well as the effectiveness of the workshop in meeting the established learning objectives. As groups developed their DST projects, the researcher interacted with each group and evaluated each project in process. The evaluation process included two steps: (a) formative evaluation during the project to help pre-service teachers improve their multimodal digital story (the researcher evaluated the written story before it was used to create the DST and applied group evaluations); and (b) summative evaluation, which occurred after the multimodal digital story was completed to make sure

the pre-service teachers acquired the skills of creating digital stories and to identify what, if anything, they needed to improve (the researcher used a DST Checklist Evaluation for each group story). A final product that applied to the grade/age level of the pre-service teachers' initial intended audience was evaluated through a checklist.

To determine the overall effectiveness of the workshop, the participants completed the developed online survey. This survey assessed participants' perceptions about the usefulness of the ADDIE model and DST for lesson planning and teaching. The survey collected information about the degree to which participants saw benefits of the skills learned, planned to use these skills in the future, and liked using DST in the classroom.

How Pre-Service Teachers Used Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation in their Multimodal Digital Stories

After pre-service teachers learned the key elements of the ADDIE model, they used the model to learn how to create and present a lesson using DST technology. This real application allowed the participants to practice using the ADDIE model for lesson planning and to learn a new teaching modality--DST. First, the work groups applied the four steps of the analysis phase of the model to create multimodal digital stories using global warming as a topic. During the analysis phase, groups collected information about the topic, identified learner needs and characteristics, specified teaching goals, and outlined the main elements of their lesson plans for the DST projects.

 During the needs analysis, the pre-service teachers collected information about global warming. Then they explained what they believed children would need to learn about the subject.

- 2. The next step was goal analysis. Here, the pre-service teachers developed goals for creating a DST project that explained issues related to global warming and how they would solve this problem.
- 3. The learner analysis for this project was pre-service teachers had to identify the characteristics of future students (age, need, grade level, etc.), what knowledge the children had about global warming, and what they needed to know.
- The task analysis consisted of individual steps the pre-service teachers would take to instruct their children on selected issues related to global warming.

The second phase of the ADDIE model is design. In this stage, the pre-service teachers used the information from the analysis phase to develop an instructional strategy and create the content of the global warming story. Pre-service teachers worked in small groups and followed the design steps:

- Identification of learning objectives. The pre-service teachers used Bloom's taxonomy to create digital stories. The general learning objectives would be met if, after teaching, the students were able to:
 - a. Identify the problem of global warming.
 - b. Give examples of different solutions to this problem.
 - c. Give examples of the effects of this problem.
- 2. Project content. During this step, participants created mind maps of the global warming issue and generated ideas for the main elements of their

lessons. Groups also chose activities they anticipated using with future students.

3. Evaluation method. Pre-service teacher groups designed an evaluation system for their DST lessons by creating questions about on global warming for the students to answer. For example, "Give five examples of global warming effects" or "What are some different solutions for this problem?"

For the development stage, the pre-service teacher groups chose to create a storyboard of either a selected issue related to global warming or a solution to global warming. Storyboards included multimodal features such as pictures or images they wanted to use, dialog for each picture, and what sound or video effects they wanted to use for each frame of their digital story. The pre-service teacher groups then used the PowToon program to create their stories and record the dialogue with sound effects.

In the implementation phase, the digital story was created using a computer program. The pre-service teacher groups used everything they had designed and developed in their written storyboards to make a multimodal digital product with the assistance of the instructional designer. At the implementation phase, the pre-service teachers worked on solutions for any problems that might have arisen during the implementation of the digital story.

In the evaluation phase, the pre-service teacher groups evaluated the process of applying the ADDIE model in creating their digital story about global warming. The preservice teachers in these steps paid attention and evaluated each process in the project. The evaluation process included two steps: (a) formative evaluation: during the project, the pre-service teachers could share their digital story with colleagues for peer review to get feedback during their projects; and (b) summative evaluation: the pre-service teachers presented their final projects in the workshop and completed the evaluation checklist. The researcher used the same checklist to evaluate the final projects against the established criteria. This helped participants improve their DST projects and address any problems they had.

At the conclusion of the workshop, participants were divided into focus groups that were formed with the Doodle website. The participants chose appointments for themselves online. Once that was complete, groups were formed consisting of individuals who chose the same appointment times. The groups consisted of no more than eight persons. Each group met with the researcher for approximately one hour in order to engage in a discussion about the use of technology, skills gained from the workshop, their final project in the workshop, and application of DST in future classrooms. Specific questions were asked that focused on the creation of the DST project using the ADDIE model.

Data Collection

Data for this study were collected in three phases using audio recordings. First, pre-workshop individual interview data were transcribed in Arabic so they could be used to develop the DST training workshop. The transcriptions were then translated into English. Second, at the completion of the workshop, a checklist was given to the participants for self-evaluation and a group evaluation of skills attained; the researcher then used the same checklist to evaluate the projects (see Appendix L). Third, qualitative data were collected in focus groups via audio recording and transcribed into Arabic before they were translated into English.

To ensure confidentiality, the researcher stored all taped interview answers, checklists, the DST projects for the pre-service teachers, and taped focus groups in a secure and locked cabinet and password-protected computer to which only the researcher and her advisor had access and/or in password-protected computer files only on the researcher's computer. These files will be destroyed after three years.

Data Analysis Procedures

Data analysis consisted of using qualitative methodologies as set forth by Merriam (2009). Initially, data analysis began in the pre-workshop interview stage and took the form of theme notes that summarized ideas, impressions, and perceptions that appeared to be consistent in the interviews. After completion of the interviews, transcripts were translated from Arabic to English. The translations were reviewed for accuracy twice by other researchers. Data from the interview transcriptions were closely examined and initial common ideas were coded. The transcripts were reviewed multiple times and general themes and categories were developed from the first coding until common themes and categories emerged that were comprehensive and mutually exclusive (Creswell, 2013). After theme categories were identified, they were verified with other colleagues; the researcher developed a narrative from this interpretation of the data in such a way as to convey the meaning expressed in the interviews and to address the research questions.

Each participant's focus group responses were compared to initial interview responses to assess participants' perceptions of the effectiveness of the workshop. The pre-service teacher groups submitted their DST for feedback on the storyboard. After the DST was created and re-submitted, the pre-service teacher groups used the paper checklist to evaluate the quality of their DST projects. After the groups presented their finished products, the individual pre-service teachers used the same checklist online through Qualtrics to provide personal feedback. Checklist responses were also interpreted in light of the effectiveness of the workshop for teaching in general.

Trustworthiness

In quantitative research, quality is measured by using statistical procedures for establishing reliability and forms of validity (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). However, in qualitative research, data are not numerical but alphabetic; the use of statistical procedures is not appropriate in evaluating the quality of the study. Several qualitative researchers have proposed and used alternative terms and processes to establish trustworthiness, the degree of faith in the study, and its outcomes (Denzin & Lincoln, 2000; Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Mishler, 2000). These processes are called credibility, consistency, and transferability. To ensure trustworthiness during the research process, the researcher followed several recommended practices (Merriam, 2009) to strengthen the reliability and validity of the study.

To support credibility, the researcher used data from individual interviews, focus groups, and evaluation processes for triangulation to establish consistency in the themes identified as they emerged. Also, interview transcripts were sent to all 38 pre-service teachers to complete a member check to verify results but only eight of the participants returned the transcripts with responses. These participants reported no changes were needed.

Credibility and consistency were further ensured by following established qualitative research methods (Creswell, 2013; Merriam, 2009). The researcher adapted the instruments used in data collection from those already in existence (Shenton, 2004). The checklist and interview questions were derived from instruments that had been employed successfully in other studies (Barrett, 2006; Kaffel, 2017; Lipschutz, 2010; Remler & Van Ryzin, 2015; Sadik, 2008). Therefore, the researcher felt confident in assuming these instruments would be appropriate for the purpose of this research. Also, the researcher and an independent observer who is currently a teacher completed an established checklist (Krueger & Casey, 2000) for focus groups to evaluate the quality of the sessions. These steps supported both the dependability and confirmability of the study.

Adequate engagement with the data is critical to establishing trustworthiness in qualitative studies. Saturation in the data was achieved by reviewing the transcripts until no new ideas or thoughts appeared. Emerging findings both in individual pre-workshop interviews and in post-workshop focus groups demonstrated adequate engagement in the data collection. To maximize the credibility and consistency of this study, peer review was employed as a means of confirming the congruency of findings and tentative interpretations. Colleagues familiar with the methodologies used in this research area were asked to review the transcripts and make necessary amendments to the themes. One graduate student in education reviewed approximately 10 of the individual interviews and two of the focus groups. The other graduate student in special education reviewed all of the individual interviews and all of the focus groups. These reviewers agreed with the emerging themes, suggesting only minor refinements. One reviewer refined the theme, Incorporating Technology in Teaching into the subthemes Attraction of Technology and Usefulness of Technology. This reviewer also identified limitations of using technology

as a theme. The other reviewer agreed with all of the themes but suggested combining pre-workshop interview perceptions about ADDIE and DST into one theme and added three more themes.

The transferability of this study was supported in that the researcher provided a rich, thick description of the research experience and outcomes. The use of a thick description strategy included a detailed description of participants. Also, the researcher presented quotes from the interviews and focus groups as well as copies of final projects. The findings of the study could then be likened to situations where similarity in context or population existed.

Summary

This qualitative study used individual interviews, focus group interviews, and survey data to investigate a workshop designed to teach lesson planning and educational technology skills to pre-service teachers. Pre-workshop interviews established that lesson planning and educational technology skills were limited among pre-service teachers in the KSA. Following the ADDIE model, the researcher developed a workshop that focused on teaching pre-service teachers to use the ADDIE model to develop lesson plans for DST projects. Instructional strategies were guided by Bloom's taxonomy of cognitive domains.

During the workshop, participants were divided into groups of three or four and they practiced applying the ADDIE model to developing a DST lesson about global warming. The workshop included group presentations of final projects and a peer-review process. After the workshop, the researcher facilitated focus groups of eight or fewer participants to generate qualitative data about the workshop experience and skill acquisition. Participants also completed a survey to provide additional feedback. The researcher triangulated the data obtained from interviews, focus groups, and surveys to generate themes that related to participants' perceptions and attitudes about using the ADDIE model and DST for teaching in the future. Evaluation processes during project development and after the workshop indicated levels of skill acquisition and attitudes of the participants.

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS

This qualitative study examined Saudi pre-service teachers' ideas in creating digital storytelling (DST) using the ADDIE model to promote lesson plan development. Data were gathered in individual interviews before their course began, which were followed by focus groups and the pre-service teachers' digital storytelling projects at the end of the course. The researcher translated all the interview transcripts from Arabic to English, read and reread the data, and when saturation was reached, coding and category construction were used to ascertain themes. To address the research questions, themes that emerged from the research are described in this chapter. The following three research questions were the focus of this study:

- Q1 How does application of the ADDIE model for teachers' design process of digital storytelling curriculum support pre-service teachers' skill development in lesson planning and technology integration?
- Q2 What are pre-service teachers' attitudes towards digital storytelling as a learning activity?
- Q3 What are pre-service teachers' attitudes towards digital storytelling as a learning activity?

Individual Interview Themes

Pre-workshop interviews with individual participants indicated they were notably unfamiliar with systematic lesson planning using any guideline and they were not trained in use of technology for education beyond standard Microsoft Office applications. The following themes were identified during the qualitative analysis: (a) lack of prior knowledge of DST and ADDIE; (b) familiarity with Microsoft Office; (c) lack of extensive lesson planning; (d) incorporating technology in teaching; (e) frequent use of social media; (f) desire for improvement; (g) advantages of DST; (h) limitations of technology; and (i) lack of Arabic programs.

Lack of Prior Knowledge of Digital Storytelling and Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model

Very limited prior knowledge about DST and no familiarity with the ADDIE model was reported by all the participants. A common misconception was DST is just a cartoon (or animated book) for entertainment. Participants did not realize DST could be education-focused. For example, Samaher stated, "It is stories shown as cartoons for children." Afnan responded, "It is a story book on the computer." Furthermore, no participants were familiar with ADDIE and most did not know how to plan to make a story. Regarding the ADDIE model, Bedour proffered, "I don't have any idea about the ADDIE model." Also, Aisha reported, "I don't know what the ADDIE model is." Abeer stated, "This is the first time that I have heard about the ADDIE model."

Familiarity with Microsoft Office

Most of the pre-service teachers had used only Microsoft Office programs for assignments (Word and PowerPoint). Several participants reported they would like to learn more about creative ways to incorporate advanced technology into their teaching. At this point, they did not have the knowledge or expertise to do so. Norah explained, "I have skills in Microsoft Office programs such as Word and PowerPoint." Aisha added, "I am not familiar with any program other than PowerPoint." Another participant also reflected on this point: Sara reported, "I only know about Microsoft Office programs, Word and PowerPoint." Some of the participants had limited skills in using Photoshop. Rawan said, "I love the design of advertisements, and I have some minimal skills with PhotoShop, PowerPoint, and Word." Bedour added, "I have good knowledge in using computer programs such as Microsoft Office and some knowledge with graphic design programs such as Photoshop."

Lack of Extensive Lesson Planning

All the pre-service teachers agreed technology is potentially useful but they did not seem to have a plan or a systematic method for using it to create lesson plans. For example, Malak replied, "Yes, but I don't have any idea about the programs." Basmah explained, "Nowadays, I have no specific plans to incorporate technology in the future, but I think I will need it in the future." In terms of a lack of systematic lesson planning, Rawan added, "I will use the technology for my future lesson plans, but I don't have a current plan."

Incorporating Technology in Teaching

The attraction of technology. Most participants stated technology was appealing to children when compared to traditional teaching methods such as lecturing. Razaz remarked, "Sure, technology will help with teaching because it can be used to deliver content easier to children, especially this generation, because they love technology." Fatima indicated that "children are attracted to using technology and different devices far more than they are attracted to handling books."

Several participants indicated children are most often drawn to technology because of the appealing sounds and visual effects that grab their attention. For example, Abeer described, "We are living in a technological age, and children like using technology. The PowerPoint programs are particularly useful because of the colors and sounds. This attracts children more than a blackboard."

Some participants mentioned that using technology saved time and helped with lesson planning. Safia reported, "Technology can help in teaching because it cuts down on time and effort."

The usefulness of technology for teaching. Pre-service teachers can use technology in the classroom to teach abstract or complicated ideas. Razaz agreed: "Of course. Technology will help me explain scientific concepts and letters (of the alphabet)." Wadha remarked that "technology will help in teaching. For example, we can create PowerPoint presentations, which make the lesson more comprehensible to students. This is because it combines many different things."

Pre-service teachers also expressed that technology allowed them to choose different mediums and present material in creative ways. Basmah expanded:

It helps a lot because technology can be used in many different ways. For instance, students can either watch or listen to the materials. Hence, we should make plans to use technology if we plan to teach any concept. However, it is necessary to choose the appropriate medium, depending on the subject or task.

The future benefit of technology use. Many learning programs are already available through advanced technology and this area is growing. Asma mentioned that learning about these technologies will make these learning programs accessible for her to use in teaching: "Technology facilitates the creation of lesson plans, and I can make a change from the traditional method of teaching where the teacher stands in front of class, talking." Ragad shared, "If teachers use technology appropriately for specific situations, such as explaining natural phenomena such as seasons, etc., technology can be helpful. It is difficult to explain that simply by lecturing. Watching a video is much more helpful."

Frequent Use of Social Media

The frequent use of social media was another theme. Most participants engaged with social media for several hours per day; however, their use of social media was more often for personal rather than educational use. For example, Athear reported, "In total, I spend up to eight hours daily between social media and Microsoft Office programs (when I have an assignment)." Sara responded, "I spend 10 hours using social media on my iPhone." Nouf indicated he spent "seven hours on social media and reading my emails. I also spend a lot of time playing with modifying picture programs." Ashwag added, "I spend most of my time on my mobile phone, mostly using social media. I use the computer only if I have an assignment."

Desire for Improvement

All participants expressed a desire to improve their skills in using technology, particularly in using graphic programs and image technology like Photoshop. For example, Bedour explained, "I need to learn the basic steps of writing storytelling, such as storyboards and drawing using sound." Rawan observed, "I need to improve myself in Photoshop and DST programs." Sara A. noted, "I need to improve my skills in creating videos to produce movies and Photoshop programs." Nouf agreed: "I need to improve my skills with improving design programs like Photoshop." More focused on education, Asma G. reported, "I would like to learn more about educational game programs and making stories using my iPad."

Advantages of Digital Storytelling

Participants repeatedly expressed that DST is attractive to children, they share with their friends, and continue to learn from the experience. Safia said, "DST will encourage children to learn because it is attractive, especially if it includes colors and characters that the children love." Fatimah B. remarked that "maybe DST can help children communicate between themselves what they are learning in class. This helps them learn from each other." Razaz suggested, "Maybe it will help children learn from each other. If they watch cartoons and learn new information, they can tell their friends what they learned."

Participants indicated they believed DST might help children learn effectively and retain information longer. For example, Reem reported that "DST can help me explain concepts like honesty. This medium can also help children retain information for a longer period of time."

Limitations of Technology

One person initially claimed that technology could not be used to teach children everything, specifically lessons that require motion. Rajwa reported, "I don't think that technology can help children learn concepts such as anything that requires motion and religion (specifically praying)." However, Bedoor pointed out that there are already existing and effective programs to teach children how to pray and show the different body positions for each part of the prayer. By the end of the interview, even Rajwa indicated that DST could be used to show students how to pray. Sara A. added, "I think that engaging with hand-held materials and learning kinesthetically can help children learn more easily than if they were to use technology."

Lack of Arabic Programs

Most educational programs are created in the English language and few exist in

Arabic. Ragad claimed,

There are not many Arabic educational programs in our country; however, if some became available, they would be useful for teaching the children. I have seen other educational programs in different languages that can possibly help children in the classroom.

Focus Group Themes

Six focus groups responded to nine questions regarding the usefulness of the

workshop. Focus group participants expressed consistent perspectives on the usefulness

of the ADDIE model and DST and most found they could use both for a wide range of

purposes. Table 1 provides the group themes that supported the research questions. The

themes are then expounded upon using the same system of analysis outlined above.

Table 1

Research Question		Supporting Focus Group Themes
1	How does application of the ADDIE model for teachers' design process of digital storytelling curriculum support pre- service teachers' skill development in lesson planning and technology integration?	 Increased Technological Awareness. Increased Technological Skill. Usefulness of ADDIE Model for Personal Organization and Lesson Planning. Usefulness of The ADDIE Model for Teaching.
2	What are pre-service teachers' attitudes towards digital storytelling as a learning activity?	 Benefits of DST for Teaching Children. Usefulness of the ADDIE Model. Participants have positive attitudes.
3	What are the pre-service teachers' perceptions toward integrating technology after participation in a digital storytelling workshop?	Usefulness of the ADDIE ModelWorkshop Advantages

Inductive Relationship Research Questions and Group Themes

Increased Technological Awareness

Most participants expressed that before the workshop, they had not used technology as a tool to systematically approach lesson planning, had no plan for future use, and the use of technology for the classroom assignment was limited to Microsoft Office products such as Word and PowerPoint. Furthermore, many thought DST was very complicated and that characters had to be individually drawn by hand. After the workshop, focus group participants exclaimed they found DST to be easy to use and that DST resources were readily available. Quotes from the focus group transcripts demonstrated increased ease and comfort with technology.

Basmah reported, "I learned a lot from the workshop because, before, I just used pre-designed curriculum handouts; I didn't use any electronics. But now, I am able to use the computer to create DST and analyze any problems by using the ADDIE model." Norah added, "Prior to the workshop, I believed that in order to create DST, I had to draw all of the characters. I didn't know that there were available programs with available characters that I could use to create a DST." Also, Bedour explained, "Honestly, before the workshop, I was not aware that there were different models that function to help with instructional design to finish a project." Sarah indicated, "I thought that it was impossible to create DST and that it was too hard for me."

Increased Technological Skill

Most participants learned new technological skills during the workshop. Remarks reflected a new awareness of available technology and the ability to find information needed for lessons and DST projects. Many participants indicated the technology was easier to use than expected. Some exemplary technical skills acquired are represented in participant comments.

Basmah described how she "acquired improved research skills to find information about photography and videos online." She continued:

For example, in my DST, I was not restricted to the stock images that come with PowToon; instead, I can now go get new photos and modify them to fit my project. Additionally, in sound effects, I acquired how to add and modify sounds and record my own sounds for my project.

Rahaf added, "It has improved my skills a lot in using technology, especially

when we learned to use sound adding programs." Abeer reported, "I thought that it is too

difficult to create DST and that it was a time-consuming process. However, after the

workshop, I found out that it was much easier than I expected and that it does not take a

long time to create DST." Asma added, "I was glad to find that DST is much easier than

I expected it to be." Bedour illustrated,

Before the workshop started, I thought that DST was too difficult. I needed to learn how to draw and animate the characters... I had not realized before the workshop that there were many websites and online programs for creating DST. Furthermore, I didn't know these programs were accessible.

Bedour agreed by adding:

Yes, because when I used the voice changing programs, I improved my skills in recording. I changed my voice for each character. In our DST project, we used different characters. Each of the characters had their own unique voice. Changing my voice was very exciting for me. Finally, I learned how to be patient.

Usefulness of the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model for Personal Organization and Lesson Planning

Focus group participants consistently expressed that the ADDIE model was quite

flexible and it was useful for a broad range of problem solving activities. They also

commented that the model was easily applied to fields outside of education such as

industry, marketing, or even practical projects.

Samaher explained,

Yes...we wrote a dialogue for a DST; we used the steps in the ADDIE model. We wrote the objective first, and based on this, ...we decided the method for designing our DST. We also decided on a method of evaluation for our goals, the appropriate dialogue related to our objective and the target audience. The ADDIE model helped us arrange and analyze our thoughts before completing the DST.

Aisha S. reported,

I learned a lot from the ADDIE model because it helped me to organize or arrange my ideas before starting any project. Before the workshop, I wanted to create DST, but I did not have any technique or skill in place to actually make it. I also didn't know what clear objective I wanted to accomplish through DST. After learning about the ADDIE model, I learned how to analyze any problem or listening plan and solve the problem by following the steps.

Fatimah M. added, "I realized that the model helped me to arrange my thoughts

and solve any problem. It will help me in teaching any concept for any target students

that I want to teach." Basmah reported the "ADDIE model is a framework for design; I

can use it in educational field. Also, I can use it if I want to do any business projects,

such as marketing, because the model will help facilitate many steps making it

successful." Reem remarked, "I can apply this model in many fields apart from

education because it has steps such as planning, designing, applying, analyzing, and
finally developing." Asma M. suggested it could "be used to solve any problem because the model clarifies the problem. Afterwards, it is easy to solve."

Usefulness of the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model for Teaching

Focus group participants indicated the ADDIE model offered substantial support for enhanced teaching. They especially appreciated that the model included steps to evaluate success. The model offered substantial support to teachers in developing a systematic approach to presenting learning material. Furthermore, participants found the ADDIE model to be a helpful tool for designing DST projects. Some participants' comments were specific to teaching.

Asma M reported, "After the workshop, I realized that I need to change my approach and always plan before teaching. For instance, in my class I have to have a clear plan to reach a goal in order to complete a lesson and meet the outcomes of the day." Sarah commented,

I will create a plan for each step of the ADDIE model, and I will choose the appropriate teaching method to explain the concept to children. I will follow the ADDIE model...and it will help me evaluate the steps and the effectiveness of the finished lesson.

Sarah M. reported, "It is easy to create DST following the steps of the ADDIE model to analyze the problem and create the lesson plan with DST to solve this problem." Fatima M. believed "the ADDIE model and DST will help me not just in educating the children, but also with the parents if I wanted to create a DST video on how to manage challenging behavior at home." Fatima B. agreed, "The ADDIE model is a good model in solving any problem and awareness. It arranges my thoughts and ideas so it has helped me to reach my goals without faults." Samaher described, "We wrote a dialogue for a DST; we used the steps in the ADDIE model. The ADDIE model helped us arrange and analyze our thoughts before completing the DST."

Benefits of Digital Storytelling for Teaching Children

Participants were positive about the usefulness of DST for teaching children. They described how this approach could be used to present complex ideas and information in a way children could grasp. They also commented that DST offers benefits in terms of student engagement and retention.

Athear believed that "DST helps the teacher explain any concept in a way that children can absorb information faster. This is because the content is enjoyable or appealing to them." Rajwah suggested, "If I want to make a lesson plan using DST, I can imagine or predict any questions, problems, or points of clarification the children could need before I teach the lesson." Nouf added, "DST is new and a new teaching technique. For example, the student now prefers to watch animation, and they can understand the concept better because they find it engaging." Sara M. said, "DST is very short, but within the short clips, better information is contained for children, and they can retain the information in their long-term memory." Fatimah B. believed "the color in the DST will engage children, and emotional pictures are attractive to the children." Aisha S. described how "DST makes it easy to explain complex concepts to young children. One example is recycling. It is hard to understand this by only lecturing about it. However, with a DST through the PowToon program, it is easy and exciting." Fatimah "discovered that DST is not used only for entertainment. It is also used for problem solving any potential problem with the children in the classroom. It is also useful to aid in teaching

any difficult concept." Bedour provided an example: "It is good to be able to create DST in order to foster awareness on topics that are not easily understood, such as global warming. Moreover, DST can stimulate many senses such as sight and sound."

Workshop Advantages

Key advantages of the workshop were increased awareness of systems of problem solving, planning, and teaching. The ADDIE model offers a systematic approach for lesson planning, general problem solving, critical thinking, and designing specific learning modules most participants had not used before. Fatimah B. reported she was "now able to use PowToon Program in any different subject if I have to teach them any concept." Safia reported, "Before the workshop, I had no idea about the ADDIE model and DST." Ashwag added, "I thought that it would be impossible to explain global warming to children because it is difficult. However, with DST, it was easier to deliver the information a way that the children can understand." Razaz proffered, "I didn't have any idea what the ADDIE model meant. I also didn't understand what it was from the lecture. However, after using the ADDIE model to create DST, I was able to understand everything."

Workshop Limitations

The content and structure of the workshop successfully accomplished the learning objectives. Participants comprehended the reading assignments well enough to engage in active discussions and started applying the ADDIE model to problem-solving in a variety of situations. Providing the opportunity to create a real DST lesson helped participants practice lesson planning with the ADDIE model as well as learn a new technological skill. The evaluation processes included during project development ensured adequate feedback for participants and help where it was needed. However, issues came up related to materials used within the workshop that hindered participants' learning and productivity. The main difficulty of using the DST program expressed by focus group participants was the language barrier. Most DST programs are offered only in English, which presented challenges for non-English-speaking teachers and those for whom English was a second language. A second consistent limitation was the time available for the workshop. Most participants indicated they would have benefited from more instruction time. The DST program limited frames to 20-second sound clips and required payment for additional frame time. Fatima M. reported,

The limited time of the class was a disadvantage; I would have liked to spend more time.... The program uses the English language, and this was a disadvantage because we don't speak English. All of the tools and icons are in English so we have to translate each word in order to utilize the program.

Basmah critiqued, "The limitation of this program is it slows us to create DST with 20-second sound clips, so if the dialogue is more than 20 seconds we cannot have it all in the same scene. If we want to upload longer recordings we have to pay for an upgrade."

Summary

There were several changes in participants' technological awareness, skills, and attitudes regarding the usefulness of technology for educational purposes after the workshop. Furthermore, the ADDIE model was perceived to be a useful tool for general purposes (e.g., personal planning, lesson planning, general problem solving, and guiding the development of DST projects) in addition to being a specific tool for teaching children. Overall, participants' general lack of technological knowledge changed to increased awareness and skills. Before the workshop, participants indicated they were willing to use technology but did not know how to use it. They were also unaware of the many available technologies. Most participants used only Microsoft Word and PowerPoint for teaching. Many thought DST was too difficult and was used only for entertainment. After the workshop, most participants indicated DST was easy, especially when they followed the phases of the ADDIE model.

Before the workshop, individual interviews indicated pre-service teachers did not use systematic lesson planning. After the workshop, many indicated they had not used a planning system before and the ADDIE model was a new and useful lesson planning tool. Preconceptions about DST shifted--it was considered a toy for entertainment before the workshop and after the workshop, it was considered a useful tool for teaching children complex concepts, maintaining their attention, and increasing retention. Comments from the focus group interviews indicated the workshop fulfilled all the intended purposes.

CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION

This qualitative study was an examination of how a workshop about using the ADDIE model to create DST projects influenced participants' awareness, ability, and comfort using technology as a framework for lesson planning and DST. A comparative analysis of individual interviews and focus group discussions yielded consistent themes regarding participants' perspectives before and after the workshop. This chapter contains a discussion of conclusions suggested by the results, limitations of the study, implications for teaching, and recommendations for future research. Throughout this discussion, findings are directly related to constructivist theory as participants actively engaged in the construction of DST projects to promote learning. Also, the findings directly related to social constructivism in that learning occurred in a social learning environment using real-world problems to create their DST projects and participants had ample opportunities for group discussion and small-group activities.

Pre-Workshop Perspectives on Digital Storytelling and the Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model

Consistent with other studies, participants prior to the workshop were notably limited in their use of technologies in the classroom even though they spent substantial amounts of time with social media (Wake, 2012). It was also notable that participants volunteered very limited information during the pre-workshop interviews and they were inhibited in their responses. Studies by Daniels (2013), Thesen and Kira-Soteriou (2011), and Chigona (2013) also clearly implied a general lack of knowledge on the part of preservice teachers about technological methods for conveying complex concepts. The present results agreed with those obtained by Daniels (2013) and Chigona (2013) in that pre-service teachers had very limited skills with lesson planning and DST initially. Individual interviews indicated only one of the participants did systematic lesson planning and none of them were aware of the ADDIE model or how to use it for lesson planning prior to the workshop. These findings suggested even though pre-service teachers spent a great deal of time using social media in their daily lives, very few of them had skills in the use of advanced media for educational purposes. These results implied pre-service teachers were not adequately prepared to integrate technological applications and planning processes into their teaching activities. Furthermore, participants were apprehensive about the difficulty and usefulness of digital applications for educational purposes and this apprehension could have contributed to resistance on the part of teachers to use these tools (Lambert & Gong, 2010). This apprehension and lack of technology knowledge for application in educational spaces could be attributed to their frame of what an educational space should be. Participants' experiences in their own education were without technology or with minimal use of models such as PowerPoint-supported lectures, thus visioning an educational technology-rich space as abstract. Through experiences in teacher preparation that integrate technology with hands-on activities, they can learn new models for what technology-rich learning can be.

Given the demands of today's technological learning and career environments, the use of structured models and digital applications is critical to effective educational

processes. Students will increasingly need to be technologically competent to procure suitable employment. Therefore, pre-service teachers need to improve their skills in creating structured lesson plans and using technology with their students in their future teaching careers, congruent with conclusions drawn by Lambert and Gong (2010). The need to teach advanced technologies to future educators at the pre-service level so they can understand and meet the needs of children who have grown up with technology was confirmed in this study. These children will soon become the students of these preservice teachers; helping these teachers attain more technological skills will enhance their ability to interact effectively with these knowledgeable students.

Similar to findings reported by Thang et al. (2014) and Hoban et al. (2011), many participants were apprehensive about using DST before the workshop. Potential resistance to technological changes was an ongoing consideration in introducing the workshop content, such as the ADDIE model and DST, as it should be to any group. Lambert and Gong (2010) indicated the perceived usefulness of any given technology is likely to influence levels of resistance such that tools perceived to be useful are most likely to be adopted. When tools are seen to be useful and pertinent, potential resistance is lowered. Additionally, through the DST workshop, participants learned through experience how to engage in a new educational space. When fears and apprehensions were addressed satisfactorily, resistance decreased, thus supporting the findings of this study.

Before the workshop, participants thought DST was complicated, meaning it required drawing skills and advanced image editing. They were unaware of available programs that made DST projects easy to do. Furthermore, they expressed they thought DST was for entertainment--not for education. Given those erroneous perceptions, participants were initially reluctant to consider such technology. However, when they were shown just how educational as well as entertaining such technology could be, they became eager to learn about these technologies. In fact, one participant expressed her perception that some subjects simply could not be taught using these technologies and gave the example of teaching proper ways to pray in Islam. When she was shown existing programs that already did this, she was pleasantly surprised and much more open to learning about this technology. Participants indicated the colorful images and sounds DST provided were likely to be attractive to children. Overall, pre-service teachers were eager to use technology but their skills were limited to Microsoft Word and PowerPoint for classroom use because they grew up with only these applications in public school. They used social media for only personal purposes. These results were consistent with those of Rehmat and Bailey (2014) who stated pre-service teachers are eager to use technology but they simply lack knowledge and skill in using it. Although pre-service teachers in the KSA demonstrate positive attitudes toward using technology, they have had little to no exposure to educational technology in their own educations. Thus, a valid model of technology integration from early grades through college is needed both for today's students and to provide adequate training for pre-service teachers. Again, the importance of exposing future teachers to educational technology early in their training is highlighted.

One clear observation from this study was there are misunderstandings about the use of technology in education as many pre-service teachers were unaware of the available programs that could be used for educational purposes. These

misunderstandings become a barrier to teachers' exploring these programs on their own as they considered these programs were just for play or for fun. This suggested many more proactive efforts are needed to provide training for future teachers on how to use various programs in classroom settings. Increasing this exposure at the pre-service level would be one way of reversing many of these misunderstandings but this study's findings also implied current professors might also need to learn more about advanced technologies for education.

In summary, Saudi Arabian pre-service teachers take only one course that involves using computers with students. Therefore, it is not surprising these future teachers have limited knowledge about technological applications for education. Also, educational platforms, e.g., Blackboard, are new in Saudi Arabia as of 2016. It is likely students and educators will embrace these technologies quickly as they become available because they will find them useful. Their personal use of technology also provides them the capacity to use technology and transfer that use into new contexts such as the classroom for educational purposes. To be successful at integration, it will be necessary to provide enough training to develop both advanced skills with tools as well as pedagogical practices that integrate the tools into teaching and learning.

Post-Workshop Perspectives: Analysis, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation Model

The focus group discussions indicated the participants benefited substantially from attending the workshop. In contrast to their relative shyness in the pre-workshop interviews, participants contributed openly and enthusiastically during the post-workshop interview. This implied they experienced an overall increase in their comfort levels with communicating about educational technology. The workshop helped them improve their skills in instructional design and they also learned how to use a specific DST program. The results of this study supported the importance of instructional design skills, the usefulness of the ADDIE model for instructional design, and the positive effects upon student communication. The current results were in agreement with Campbell (2014) who directly stated that without design thinking (like the ADDIE model), the process of acquiring and implementing new technologies was likely to be disconnected from the overall teaching process--confusing to both students and teachers, full of problems, and less likely to succeed.

Participants reported the ADDIE model could be applied to most areas of life for problem solving, which supported the notable flexibility of the model beyond strictly instructional settings. During the workshop, the pre-service teachers chose getting a divorce and graffiti as practical problems to solve with the ADDIE model and they used global warming as a topic for the DST project. Other research on the model has not addressed the use of the model beyond educational settings. This might be a fruitful area for future researchers to explore. Most of the results in other studies agreed about the ADDIE model's usefulness for curriculum development in formal education (Khadimally, 2015; Moradmand et al., 2014; Peterson, 2003) but none of them used the ADDIE model to solve problems in daily life. However, in the present study, pre-service teachers applied the model in many different situations such as how to help children be good readers in the future by creating different activities. After the workshop, one of the participants shared her experience with her young sister, describing how she used the ADDIE model and DST to create projects for her sister's class. The sister was excited to learn about these skills and expressed that she wanted to learn to do this herself. This kind of sharing from workshop participants to their friends and relatives signified how eager the participants were to gain this information and share with others, supporting Davis's (2013) and Peterson's (2003) observations about the flexibility of the model and emphasized the relation of these findings to social constructivism.

Another problem participants addressed related to how to help children whose parents study abroad to become familiar with their own Arabic culture and learn to speak and write the Arabic language even though they were growing up within the culture of the country where they lived. Torres et al. (2012) and Verdugo and Belmonte (2007) found DST improved learning the English language among ESL students, both orally and in writing. The pre-service teachers in this study found the ADDIE model, when applied to DST, helped to find solutions to these problems by following the model phases and creating successful DST projects. The phenomenon of children living abroad in countries with very different cultures as their parents complete their higher education is growing; in many cases, the children are even born and are citizens of these other countries. They grow up knowing more about the culture and language of the culture in which they are living than they do of their own culture to which they will return when their parents receive their degrees. For these children, moving back to their native country and culture is more like moving to a foreign country and culture. To ease the transition of these children's adjustment to their native but unfamiliar country and culture, interventions need to be developed. The ADDIE model and DST could be of real assistance in creating these interventions, thereby helping these children once they return to their country and

helping them become more familiar with their language and culture while they are still residing in another country.

In Saudi Arabia, pre-service teachers do not follow any model to create lesson plans. Each instructor has a different process and plan for lesson planning. No one follows any particular model in teaching or solving problems. One of the pre-service teachers mentioned she created lesson plans but she did not know about a process similar to the ADDIE model; if she had had this model before, the lesson planning would have been much easier for her.

Exposure to technology in pre-service programs is especially important for teachers in the KSA because they have very little access to the Internet and associated hardware or software during public school. Pre-service teachers' awareness and ability to engage in systematic lesson planning also increased after the workshop. These results agreed with findings by Lambert and Gong (2010) where exposure to technology increased pre-service teachers' confidence and willingness to use it. These authors further suggested pre-service teachers need such exposure throughout their training (from early education through college). The results of this study supported the importance of including instructional design in pre-service teacher training curricula and the value of introducing the ADDIE model to teachers in most academic content areas. Campbell (2014) also emphasized the importance of design consideration in any of today's teaching, finding the ADDIE model was useful for improving a course on using a library. All of participants mentioned they would use the ADDIE model in the future because they believed it helped them reach goals and avoid mistakes if they followed all of the model phases.

A study conducted by Moradmand et al. (2014) also supported the importance of instructional design, pointing out the gap between design theory and applications of classroom technology. These researchers used the ADDIE model to guide the design and implementation of an educational multimedia mathematics software and found the use of the model for instructional design produced computer-based educational applications with fewer limitations than other computer-based mathematical applications because it facilitated alignment between the technology, curriculum, and pedagogy that failed to be aligned in many other applications. Thus, the skills attained by the pre-service teachers in the current study have far-reaching implications for teachers, not only for creating digital stories on specific topics but also for enhancing lesson planning in general, saving time for the teachers while creating more effective lessons.

Post-Workshop Perspectives: Digital Storytelling

Post-workshop focus groups indicated participants believed DST is a valuable teaching tool. Participants indicated DST was helpful for teaching complex ideas and enhancing student involvement and collaboration in completing assignments and projects. These results were similar to those of other DST researchers. For example, Thesen and Kara-Soteriou (2011) and Sadik (2008) found DST projects could increase student comprehension of lessons and Sadik found teachers were willing to introduce technology to their classrooms despite the challenge of learning to implement it. Hoban et al. (2011) found "Slowmation" technology had the potential of teaching science content and the involvement of students in creating stories might increase motivation. Yang and Wu (2012) also reported that participants emphasized the educational value of DST for invigorating learning and motivating participants in collaborative efforts. Foley (2013) found DST was useful for developing writing skills in first- and second-grade students and DST also engaged these students in the writing process. Studies conducted by Xu, Park, and Baek (2011) and Sepp and Bandi-Rao (2015) found DST was an effective learning format with college-level students. Xu et al. found DST was more effective in a virtual environment than off-line among undergraduate university students in terms of increasing writing self-efficacy. Sepp and Bandi-Rao found DST was a viable teaching tool for ESL students as both writing and oral skills improved. For teachers and students in Saudi Arabia, the strategy of increasing student involvement and collaboration is still a new idea and the introduction of workshops that teach the ADDIE model and DST could be an effective way to familiarize more teachers, and thereby more students, with these processes.

After the workshop, most of the pre-service teachers agreed that DST was a good tool to explain any complicated concept. The skills learned in the workshop increased pre-service teachers' motivation and enthusiasm as these teachers began strategizing about various ways and activities to introduce DST into their classrooms to address many different concepts or teaching targets. For example, the teachers talked about having their students act out stories or engage in discussion with open-ended questions or to introduce a story without an ending so their students could suggest and evaluate different endings and their implications. Given the opportunity to learn some of these advanced skills and learning to apply them in educational settings revealed the pre-service teachers were eager to learn and were excited about the possibilities of using these new advanced technologies--not just in educational settings but also in other life settings. These results supported results obtained in studies by Hung et al. (2012) and Yang and Wu (2012) who

advocated the usefulness of DST for relating complex concepts, improving critical thinking, and enhancing learning motivation. Furthermore, Tackvic (2012) found and this study confirmed DST facilitated creative writing efforts among elementary students. These students found access to digital images made it easier for them to jump-start stories. Furthermore, students were motivated and engaged in writing throughout the process. Overall, the results of this study supported additional advanced technology education as part of the teacher preparation program.

The pre-service teachers agreed that DST could help in addressing inappropriate behavior or facilitating the development of such skills as cooperation, teamwork, honesty, and integrity. For example, DST might help them to create characters and write stories about any particular behavior they wanted to teach children. Some of the skills learned in the workshop particularly applicable in teaching new behaviors included the selection of appropriate characters for the story, creating a storyboard as an outline, and then adding selected dialogue and other features such as animation. This strategy was particularly important to these teachers because other methods for changing behavior had not been particularly effective (Hung et al., 2012).

Current studies that tested the effectiveness of DST focused mostly on academic skill acquisition, critical thinking, and sometimes creativity. Little to no research has specifically addressed the effectiveness of DST for teaching social skills or directly addressing behavioral problems. This is likely a fruitful direction for future research.

Constraints

This study had some limitations in terms of generalizability to other populations. One of the limitations was no empirical research was found that used ADDIE specifically for DST so it was difficult to compare the present findings with other research. Furthermore, the sample specificity of size and culture impacted the generalizability of the results to other target populations. Specific limitations relative to the sample and methodology are discussed here.

A significant limitation was the language barrier as all the participants spoke Arabic and did not understand English. The DST program (digital tool) is supported by the English language so it was difficult for participants to utilize the program tools. They had to translate everything and there was no documentation about the accuracy of this translation process. In addition, this language barrier slowed the process of learning and using the skills and tools to a significant degree. Because this is true of many learning modules from the West, there is a dire need to have reliable, accurate, and culturally sensitive translations of them into Arabic--a language used expansively throughout the Middle East.

This study was conducted with a sample of individuals from one college and one department, thus limiting the generalizability of the results to other settings and disciplines that might not have the same characteristics as the participating population. Future research could replicate this approach to other schools, departments, and geographical regions.

In addition, this study was limited in time. The researcher conducted this study in an educational field for only one and one-half months. This workshop really needed more time to apply the models and DST more extensively in different lesson plans to best understand how DST and ADDIE could be utilized by teachers in all learning contexts. Although other researchers reported a limitation of DST for education was the time requirement (e.g., Robin, 2006) and indicated current available programs made it faster and easier to use as indicated by participants' ability to complete projects within the time allowed for the study, they did state they would have liked to have had more time. This was a perception felt by both the researcher and participants of the current study. Additionally, a single workshop had limited influence on participants' perceptions of technology in education.

Implications for Teaching

Saudi Arabia is currently undergoing broad educational reform. As Internet technology and other software applications become more available, there is an opportunity to integrate advances in educational technology into ongoing improvements in the overall system. As mentioned before, no structured models for lesson planning are currently available in Saudi Arabia and the use of computer technology in education is limited. To make reform efforts successful, teachers will need use structured lesson planning and will need to possess computer and software application skills related to teaching.

To support future teachers, new curricula must use models, such as the ADDIE model, for teaching college courses and future teachers must learn to use these models for structured lesson planning. Future teachers will also need courses that ensure they have adequate computer skills and the ability to learn and use new applications. Yet, basic skills are not sufficient; strong understanding about how to integrate technology into teaching and learning is needed. Courses for pre-service teachers must use technology and focus on teaching pedagogical practices that integrate such tools. These skills are critical to themselves and their students as they pursue careers into the future. Based on the outcome of this study, it is likely that once Saudi Arabian teachers are exposed to technology and planning models, they will embrace them. After the workshop, some of the participants used what they learned to create a DST project for a different course (Psychology) and sent them to me. Also, it is likely that traditional teachers will be willing to learn new technology if they find it to be useful.

One of the most compelling issues this study reinforced was that educational software programs need to be developed in the Arabic language. These applications need to be developed by professional educators with a clear understanding of the end-user. Now that technology is becoming more available worldwide, educational technology products need to be developed that are multilingual and globally accessible.

Future Research

The current research raised several potential areas for future efforts. First, teachers emphasized the flexibility and usefulness of the ADDIE model for general problem solving. Therefore, research is needed that addresses the use of the model beyond educational settings. Additional research could investigate the effectiveness of DST for teaching social skills or directly addressing behavioral problems. Another promising direction would be for researchers to use the ADDIE model to create digital stories to teach new applications. Finally, developing a specific DST application in Arabic is needed for implementation in Arabic teacher training programs.

Summary and Conclusions

The range of applications in using the ADDIE model and DST technology is wide; making additional courses, exposure, and practice in pre-service programs available could be particularly valuable in enhancing pre-service teachers' skills to include more students with special needs within educational settings, which is especially important as educational policy is changing in Saudi Arabia. Based on the findings of this study, enhanced technology-focused courses in teacher preparation are needed as well as instruction in structured lesson planning. Additionally, there is a clear need for translation of many fine software programs from English into other languages of the world, particularly Arabic. Many Middle Eastern countries are developing and expanding their educational services to match existing levels in more-developed countries; translation of these services would help speed this development and, at the same time, help teachers in Middle Eastern countries more effectively reach their students.

The ADDIE model could be used in practical problem-solving in non-student populations and in real-life settings. It is really a conceptual model that teaches the processes of critical thinking and good planning and is applicable in a broad range of settings. For example, social service workers could teach people how to use the model to solve problems. If this model were to be used, it would not only change teacher practice but also expose students to the process within the model and better prepare them for authentic problem solving beyond graduation. More research into the effectiveness of ADDIE in lesson planning and other teacher-required activities, particularly in conjunction with DSL, would add to the research base and support and expand the findings of the current study. The results of the current study also suggested the pairing of ADDIE with other specific technological applications, potentially helping students master these applications more effectively. Finally, tests of the usefulness of ADDIE and DST for teaching Arabic and Arab culture would provide useful information about the effectiveness of the model for broader educational purposes and cultural problem solving.

REFERENCES

- Aksoy, G. (2013). Effect of computer animation technique on students' comprehension of the "Solar System and Beyond" unit in the science and technology course.
 Mevlana International Journal of Education, 3(1), 40-46.
- Alnassar, S. A., & Dow, K. L. (2013). Delivering high-quality teaching and learning for university student in Saudi Arabia. In L. Smith & A. Abouammoh (Eds.), *Higher education in Saudi Arabia: Achievements, challenges and opportunities* (1st ed., pp. 49-60). Dordrecht, NY: Springer.
- Anderson, L. W., Krathwohl, D. R., & Bloom, B. S. (2001). A taxonomy for learning, teaching, and assessing: A revision of bloom's taxonomy of educational objectives New York: Longman.
- Barrett, H. (2006). Researching and evaluating digital storytelling as a deep learning tool. *Technology and Teacher Education Annual*, *3*(1), 647.
- Bitner, N., & Bitner, J. (2002). Integrating technology into the classroom: Eight keys to success. *Journal of Technology and Teacher Education*, *10*(1), 95.
- Branch, R. M. (2018). Characteristics of instructional design models. In R. A. Reiser & J.
 V. Dempsey (Eds.), *Trends and issues in instructional design and technology* (4th ed.; p. 28). New York: Pearson Merrill Prentice Hall.

- Branch, R. M., & Merrill, D.M. (2012). Characteristics of instructional design models. In
 R. A. Reiser & J. V. Dempsey (Eds.), *Trends and issues in instructional design and technology* (3rd ed., p. 8). Boston: Pearson Merrill Prentice Hall.
- Bugis, Y. (2010). The effectiveness of using an instructional software on kindergarten children's concepts attainment of my safety and health unit and the student-teachers' attitudes towards using this software. Unpublished master's thesis, King Abdulaziz University, Jeddah, Saudi Arabia.
- Burton, J. K., Moore, D. M., & Magliaro, S. G. (2008). Behaviorism and instructional technology. In D. H. Jonassen (Ed.), *Handbook of research for educational communications and technolog*, (pp. 46-73). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Campbell, P. C. (2014). Modifying ADDIE: Incorporating new technologies in library instruction. *Public Services Quarterly*, *10*(2), 138-149.
 doi:10.1080/15228959.2014.904214
- Chevalier, R. D. (2011). When did ADDIE become addie? *Performance Improvement*, 50(6), 10-14. doi:10.1002/pfi.20221
- Chigona, A. (2013). Using multimedia technology to build a community of practice: Preservice teachers' and digital storytelling in South Africa. *International Journal of Education and Development Using Information and Communication Technology*, 9(3), 17-27.
- Chisholm, J. S., & Trent, B. (2013). Digital storytelling in a place-based composition course. *Journal of Adolescent & Adult Literacy*, *57*(4), 307.

- Chung, S. K. (2007). Art education technology: Digital storytelling. *Art Education*, 60(2), 17.
- Colbran, S., & Al-Ghreimil, N. (2013). The role of information technology in supporting quality teaching and learning. In L. Smith & A. Abouammoh (Eds.), *Higher education in Saudi Arabia: Achievements, challenges and opportunities* (1st ed., pp. 73-82). Dordrecht, NY: Springer.
- Creswell, J. W. (2013). *Qualitative inquiry & research design: Choosing among five approaches* (3rd ed.). Los Angeles, CA: Sage.
- Crotty, M. (1998). *The foundation of social research: Meaning and perspectives in the research process.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Czarnecki, K. (2009). Software for digital storytelling. *Digital Storytelling in Practice*, *45*(7), 31-36.
- Dalton, B. (2013). Multimodal composition and the common core state standards. *The Reading Teacher*, 66(4), 333. Retrieved from: http://0-onlinelibrary.wiley. com.source.unco.edu/doi/10.1002/TRTR.01129/epdf
- Daniels, K. (2013). Exploring the impact of critical reflection through the use of service-learning and digital storytelling. *I-Manager's Journal on School Educational Technology*, 9(1), 1. Retrieved from http://0-web.a.ebscohost.com.source.
 unco.edu
- Davis, A. L. (2013). Using instructional design principles to develop effective information literacy instruction: The ADDIE model. *College & Research Libraries News*, 74(4), 205-207. Retrieved from http://crln.acrl.org/content/74/4/205.full

- Davis, F. D. (1985). A technology acceptance model for empirically testing new end-user information system: Theory and results (Unpublished doctoral dissertation).
 Retrieved from http://web.ffos.hr/oziz/tam/DavisIVenkatesh/Davis_1985
 _DOKTORAT.pdf
- Dede, C. (2008). Theoretical perspectives influencing the use of information technology in teaching and learning. In J. Voogt & G. Knezek (Eds.), *International handbook of information technology in primary and secondary education* (pp. 43-62). New York, NY: Springer.
- Denzin, N. K., & Lincoln, Y. S. (2000). *Handbook of qualitative research* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Di Blas, N., Garzotto, F., Paolini, P., & Sabiescu, A., (2009). Digital storytelling as a whole-class learning activity: Lessons from a three-year project. Washington, DC: Springer. doi:10.1007/978-3-642-10643-9_5
- Doolittle, P. E., & Hicks, D. (2003). Constructivism as a theoretical foundation for the use of technology in social studies. *Theory & Research in Social Education*, 31(1), 72-104. doi:10.1080/00933104.2003.10473216
- Driscoll, M. P. (2012). Psychological foundation of instructional design. In R. A. Reiser
 & J. V. Dempsey (Eds.), *Trends and issues in instructional design and technology* (pp. 35-44). Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Driscoll, M. P., & Driscoll, M. P. (2005). *Psychology of learning for instruction* (3rd ed.). Boston: Pearson.

- Duffy, T. M., & Cunningham, D. J. (1996). Constructivism: Implications for the design and delivery of instruction. In D. H. Jonassen (Ed.), *Handbook of research for educational communications and technology* (pp. 170-198). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Duveskog, M., Tedre, M., Sedano, C. I., & Sutinen, E. (2012). Life planning by digital storytelling in a primary school in rural Tanzania. *Educational Technology & Society*, 15(4), 225-237.
- Foley, L. (2013). Digital storytelling in primary-grade classroom (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global (Order No. 3560250).
- Forest, E. (2014). *The ADDIE model: Instructional design*. Retrieved from http://educationaltechnology.net/the-addie-model-instructional-design/
- Gray, A. (1997). Constructivist teaching and learning. Retrieved from http://www.sask schoolboards.ca/old/ResearchAndDevelopment/ResearchReports/Instruction/97-07.htm
- Harasim, L. (2012). Learning theory and online technologies. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Haylock, D., & Thangata, F. (2007). *Key concepts in teaching primary mathematics*. London: SAGE.

Herreid, C. F., & Schiller, N. A. (2013). Case studies and the flipped classroom. *Journal of College Science Teaching*, 42(5), 62-66. Retrieved from http://archive.aacu.org/pkal/regionalnetworks/documents

Hoban, G., Loughran, J., & Nielsen, W. (2011). Slowmation: Preservice elementary teachers representing science knowledge through creating multimodal digital animations. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 48(9), 985-1009. doi:10.1002/tea.20436

Hsu, T., Lee-Hsieh, J., Turton, M. A., & Cheng, S. (2014). Using the ADDIE model to develop online continuing education courses on caring for nurses in Taiwan. *Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, 45(3), 124. doi:10.3928/00220124-20140219-04

- Hug, S. (2007). Developing technological fluency in a community of digital storytelling practice: Girls becoming tech-savvy (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global (Order No. 3256474).
- Hung, C-M., Hwang, G-J., & Huang, I. (2012). A project-based digital storytelling approach for improving students' learning motivation, problem-solving competence and learning achievement. *Educational Technology & Society, 15*(4), 368-379. Retrieved from http://0-search.proquest.com.source.unco.edu
- Jenkins, M., & Lonsdale, J. (2007, December). Evaluating the effectiveness of digital storytelling for student reflection. Paper presented at the meeting of Australasian Society for Computers in Learning in Tertiary Education, Singapore, Malaysia.
- Kaffel, N. (2017). *Digital storytelling: Evaluation methods*. Retrieved from http://courseweb.ischool.illinois.edu/~jevogel2/lis506/evaluation.html
- Karan-Miyar, D. (2009). Digital storytelling: Using photo story 3 to create digital stories. *Distance Learning*, 6(1), 27-29.

- Kearney, M. (2009). Investigating digital storytelling and portfolios in teacher education.
 In G. Siemens & C. Fulford (Eds.), *Proceedings of world conference on educational multimedia, hypermedia and telecommunications* (pp. 1987-1996).
 Chesapeake, VA: Association for the Advancement of Computing in Education.
- Khadimally, S. (2015). Designing effective curricula with an interactive collaborative curriculum design tool (CCDT). *TOJET: The Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology*, 14(3), 32-62.
- Koneru, I. (2010). ADDIE: Designing web-enabled information literacy instructional modules. *DESIDOC: Journal of Library & Information Technology*, *30*(3), 23-33.
 9. Retrieved from http://xt9lp6eh4r.search.serialssolutions.com
- Krueger, R. A., & Casey, M. A. (2000). Focus groups: A practical guide for applied research (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Lambert, J., & Gong, Y. (2010). 21st century paradigms for pre-service teacher technology preparation. *Computers in the Schools*, 27(1), 54-70.
- Lincoln, Y., & Guba, E. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Newbury Park, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Lipschutz, B. D. (2010). The use of digital storytelling to improve the effectiveness of social and conflict resolution skills training for elementary students (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global. (UMI NO. 3408729)
- Lohr, L. (2008). *Creating graphics for learning and performance: Lessons in visual literacy* (2nd ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson.

- Lowenthal, P. R., & Dunlap, J. C. (2010). From pixel on a screen to real person in your students' lives: Establishing social presence using digital storytelling. *The Internet and Higher Education*, *13*(1), 70-72. doi:10.1016/j.iheduc.2009.10.004
- Malita, L., & Martin, C. (2010). Digital storytelling as web passport to success in the 21st century. *Journal of Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 2(2), 3060–3064.
 doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2010.03.465
- Mayer, R. E. (2001). Multimedia learning. Massachusetts: Cambridge University Press.
- McDrury, J., & Alterio, M. (2003). *Learning through storytelling in higher education: Using reflection and experiences to improve learning*. London: Kogan Page.
- McLellan, H. (2007). Digital storytelling in higher education. *Journal of Computing in Higher Education, 19*(1), 65-79. doi:10.1007/BF03033420
- McNeil, S. G., & Robin, B. R. (2012). What educators should know about teaching digital storytelling. *Digital Education Review*, 22, 37-51.
- Merriam, S. B. (2009). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Miller, C. H. (2008). *Digital storytelling: A creator's guide to interactive entertainment.* Amsterdam: Elsevier.
- Mishler, E. G. (2000). Validation in inquiry-guided research: The role of exemplare in narrative studies. In B.M. Brizuela, J. P. Stewart, R. G. Carrillo, & J. G. Berger (Eds.), *Acts of inquiry in qualitative research* (pp. 119-146). Cambridge, MA: Harvard Educational Review.

- Moradmand, N., Datta, A., & Oakley, G. (2014). The design and implementation of an educational multimedia mathematics software: Using ADDIE to guide instructional system design. *The Journal of Applied Instructional Design*, *4*(1), 37-49.
- Morrison, G. R., Ross, S. M., Kalman, H., & Kemp, J. E. (2013). *Designing effective instruction* (7th ed.). Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley.
- Niemi, H., Harju, V., Vivitsou, M., Viitanen, K., Multisilta, J., & Kuokkanen, A. (2014).
 Digital storytelling for 21st century skills in virtual learning environments.
 Creative Education, 5(9), 657-671. doi:10.4236/ce.2014.59078
- Ohler, J. B. (2013). *Digital storytelling in the classroom: New media pathways to literacy, learning, and creativity.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin.
- Peterson, C. (2003). Bringing ADDIE to life: Instructional design at its best. Journal of Educational Multimedia and Hypermedia, 12(3), 227-241. Retrieved from http://xt9lp6eh4r.search.serialssolutions.com
- Piaget, J. (1973). *To understand is to invent: The future of education*. New York, NY: Grossman.
- Porter, B. (2005). *DigiTales: The art of telling digital stories*. Sedalia, CO: Bernajean Porter Consulting.
- Pritchard, A. (2014). Ways of learning: Learning theories and learning styles in the classroom. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Pritchard, A., & Woollard, J. (2010). *Psychology for the classroom: Constructivism and social learning*. New York, NY: Routledge.

Rehmat, A. P., & Bailey, J. M. (2014). Technology integration in a science classroom: Pre-service teachers' perceptions. *Journal of Science Education and Technology*, 23(6), 744-755. doi:10.1007/s10956-014-9507-7

Reinbold, S. (2013). Using the ADDIE Model in designing library instruction. *Medical Reference Services Quarterly*, 32(3) 244-256. doi:10.1080/02763869.2013.806859

- Reiser, R. A, & Dempsey, J. V (2012). Trends and issues in instructional design and technology (3rd ed.). New York: Pearson Merrill Prentice Hall.
- Remler, D. K., & Van Ryzin, G. G. (2015). Research methods in practice: Strategies for description and causation. California: Sage.
- Robin, B. (2006). *The educational uses of digital storytelling*. Retrieved from http://digitalstorytelling.coe.uh.edu/articles/Educ-Uses-DS.pdf
- Sadik, A. (2008). Digital storytelling: A meaningful technology-integrated approach for engaged student learning. *Education Tech Research*, 56, 487-506. doi:10.1007/s11423-008-9091-8.
- Savvidou, C. (2010). Storytelling as dialogue: How teachers construct professional knowledge. *Teachers and Teaching*, *16*(6), 649-664.
 doi:10.1080/13540602.2010.517682
- Sepp, M., & Bandi-Rao, S. (2015). Designing a digital story assignment for basic writers using the TPCK framework. *Journal of Basic Writing*, 33(1), 103-123.
- Shapiro, A. (2006). Social constructivism: Encyclopedia of educational leadership and administration. Thousand Oaks: SAGE.

- Shelby-Caffey, C., Úbéda, E., & Jenkins, B. (2014). Digital storytelling revisited. *The Reading Teacher*, 68(3), 191-199. doi:10.1002/trtr.1273
- Shenton, A. K. (2004). Strategies for ensuring trustworthiness in qualitative research projects. *Education for Information*, 22(2), 63-75.
- Shibley, I., Amaral, K. E., Shank, J. D., & Shibley, L. R. (2011). Designing a blended course: Using ADDIE to guide instructional design. *Journal of College Science Teaching*, 40(6), 80.
- Smeda, N., Dakich, E., & Sharda, N. (2012). Transforming pedagogies through digital storytelling: Framework and methodology. Paper presented at International Conference on Education and e-Learning (EeL), Singapore, Malaysia.
- Smith, L., & Abouammoh, A. (2013). Challenges and opportunities for higher education in Saudi Arabia: An exploratory focus group. In L. Smith & A. Abouammoh (Eds.), *Higher education in Saudi Arabia: Achievements, challenges and opportunities* (1st ed., pp. 167-179). Dordrecht, NY: Springer.
- Sukovic, S. (2014). iTell: Transliteracy and digital storytelling. *Australian Academic & Research Libraries*, 45(3), 205-229. doi:10.1080/00048623.2014.951114
- Swanson, T. (2006). ADDIE in the library: Building a model for the information age library. *Community & Junior College Libraries*, 13(2), 51-61. doi:10.1300/J107v13n02_08
- Tackvic, C. (2012). Digital storytelling: Using technology to spark creativity. *The Educational Forum*, *76*(4), 426-429. doi:10.1080/00131725.2012.707562

- Thang, S. M., Lin, L. K., Mahmud, N., Ismail, K., & Zabidi, N. A. (2014). Technology integration in the form of digital storytelling: Mapping the concerns of four Malaysian ESL instructors. *Computer Assisted Language Learning*, 27(4), 311-329. doi:10.1080/09588221.2014.903979
- Thesen, A., & Kira-Soteriou, J. (2011). Using digital storytelling to unlock student potential. *New England Reading Association Journal*, 46(2), 93.
- Torres, A. R., Ponce, E. P., & Pastor, M. G. (2012). Digital storytelling as a pedagogical tool within a didactic sequence in foreign language teaching. *Digital Education Review*, 22, 2-18. Received from http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ996780.pdf
- University of Houston. (2017a). *Digital storytelling*. Retrieved from digitalstorytelling. coe.uh.edu
- University of Houston. (2017b). *The Gettysburg address*. Retrieved from http://digitalstorytelling.coe.uh.edu/view_story.cfm?vid=295& otherid=all&d_title=View%20All%20Digital%20Stories
- Van Der Valk, T., & Broekman, H. (1999). The lesson preparation method: A way of investigating pre-service teachers' pedagogical content knowledge. *European Journal of Teacher Education*, 22(1), 11-22. doi:10.1080/0261976990220102
- Verdugo, D. R., & Belmonte, I. A. (2007). Using digital stories to improve listening comprehension with Spanish young learners of English. *Language, Learning & Technology*, 11(1), 87-101. Retrieved from http://llt.msu.edu
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1978). *Mind in society: The development of higher psychological process.* Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

- Wake, D. G. (2012). Exploring rural contexts with digital storytelling. *The Rural Educator*, 33(3), 23-37. Retrieved from http://0-search.proquest.com.source.unco. edu. unco.idm.oclc.org/docview/1061884613?accountid=12832
- Wang, S., & Hsu, H. (2009). Using the ADDIE model to design second life activities for online learners. Washington, DC: Springer. doi:10.1007/s11528-009-0347-x
- Weegar, M. A., & Pacis, D. (2012, January). A comparison of two theories of learning --Behaviorism and constructivism as applied to face-to-face and online learning.
 Paper presented at the meeting of E-Leader Conference, Manila, Philippines.
- Willox, A. C., Harper, S. L., & Edge, V. L. (2012). Storytelling in a digital age: Digital storytelling as an emerging narrative method for preserving and promoting indigenous oral wisdom. *Qualitative Research*, 13(2), 127-147. doi:10.1177/1468794112446105
- Wiphasith, H., Narumol, R., & Sumalee, C. (2016). The design of the contents of an elearning for teaching M.5 English language using ADDIE model. *International Journal of Information and Education Technology*, 6(2), 127-131. doi:10.7763/IJIET.2016.V6.671
- Xu, Y., Park, H., & Baek, Y. (2011). A new approach toward digital storytelling: An activity focused on writing self-efficacy in a virtual learning environment.
 Journal of Educational Technology & Society, 14(4), 181.
- Yang, Y. C., & Wu, W. I. (2012). Digital storytelling for enhancing student academic achievement, critical thinking, and learning motivation: A year-long experimental study. *Computer & Education Journal*, *59*, 339-352.
 doi:10.1016/j.compedu.2011.12.012

Yayli, D. (2008). Theory–practice dichotomy in inquiry: Meanings and preservice teacher–mentor teacher tension in Turkish literacy classrooms. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 24(4), 889-900. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2007.10.004 APPENDIX A

DIGITAL STORYTELLING INTERVIEW QUESTIONS
Digital Storytelling Pre-Workshop Interview Questions

Attitude toward using technology in general

- Do you think it is useful to use technology for teaching? Why?
- Do you think technology can encourage you to create a lesson plan? Why?
- Do you believe that technology can function as an effective tool for helping students? Why?

Attitude toward DST and ADDIE models

- Are you familiar with the ADDIE Model? If so, what do you know?
- Do you think the use of digital storytelling and the ADDIE model will help students to understand complex ideas? Why?
- Do you think the use of digital storytelling will help students share their knowledge with others? Or what is the benefit of using digital storytelling?
- Do you believe technology could help students understand the concepts of any curriculum?

Personal technology skills

- What kinds of technology skills are you good at and what kinds of technology skills do you need to improve?
- How often do you use technology?
- What forms of technology do you use?

Preparation for use of digital storytelling and ADDIE model

- How do you plan on using technology in your future classroom?
- Will you use technology to create digital story projects?
- Do you think the use of digital storytelling and ADDIE model will help students research any subject matter deeper?
- What kind of preparation or training do you need to feel prepared to implement DST in your classroom?

Experience using digital storytelling

- What does "digital storytelling" mean to you?
- Have you previously used the ADDIE model to create a lesson plan? If so, in what way?

- Do you feel prepared to use digital storytelling to integrate previous knowledge from different contexts (i.e. school and home)?
- How do you think you can incorporate digital storytelling to help you teach a lesson?
- How do you think digital storytelling can engage students with the curriculum?
- Do you think digital storytelling will help you develop instructional activities? In what ways?

APPENDIX B

DIGITAL STORYTELLING CHECKLIST AND QUALTRICS ONLINE SURVEY AND CHECKLIST

Student Name:

Date:

	Criteria	Excellent 5	Good 3	Average 2	Poor 1
1	Purpose of Story	Establishes a purpose early on and maintains a clear focus throughout.	Establishes a purpose early on and maintains focus for most of the presentation.	There are a few lapses in focus, but the purpose is fairly clear.	It is difficult to figure out the purpose of the presentation.
2	Choice of Content	Contents create a distinct atmosphere or tone that matches different parts of the story. The images may communicate symbolism and/or metaphors.	Contents create an atmosphere or tone that matches some parts of the story. The images may communicate symbolism and/or metaphors.	An attempt was made to use contents to create an atmosphere and tone but it needed more work. Image choice is logical.	Little or no attempt to use contents to create an appropriate atmosphere and tone.
3	Storyboards	Complete and detailed evidence of planning throughout entire storyboard including sketches, sequencing, pacing, and consistent storytelling	Evidence of planning through 2/3 of storyboards including sketches, sequencing, pacing, and storytelling.	Evidence of planning through up to 1/3 of storyboard including sketches, sequencing, pacing, and storytelling.	Little to no evidence of planning including minimally completed sketches, sequencing, pacing, and storytelling.
4	Videography	Strong use of quality videography, including camera angles, framing, and lighting used to add to the overall impact of presentation	Some elements of videography, including camera angles, framing, and lighting used to add to the overall impact of presentation	Very few elements of videography, including camera angles, framing, and lighting used to add to the overall impact of the presentation	Little to no elements of videography, including camera angles, framing, and lighting used to impact the overall presentation

5	Clarity of Voice	Voice quality is clear and consistently audible throughout the presentation.	Voice quality is clear and consistently audible throughout the majority (85- 95%) of the presentation.	Voice quality is clear and consistently audible through some (70-84%)of the presentation.	Voice quality needs more attention.
6	Quality of Images	Images create a distinct atmosphere or tone that matches different parts of the story. The images may communicate symbolism and/or metaphors.	Images create an atmosphere or tone that matches some parts of the story. The images may communicate symbolism and/or metaphors.	An attempt was made to use images to create an atmosphere and tone but it needed more work. Image choice is logical.	Little or no attempt to use images to create an appropriate atmosphere and tone.
7	Grammar and Language Usage	Grammar and usage were correct (for the dialect chosen) and contributed to clarity, style and character development.	Grammar and usage were typically correct (for the dialect chosen) and errors did not detract from the story.	Grammar and usage were typically correct but errors detracted from story.	Repeated errors in grammar and usage distracted greatly from the story.
8	Transition and effects	Transitions, effects, audio, and edits are appropriate to the subject matter, add to the flow of the video, and most importantly, do not distract from the video.	Most transitions, effects, audio, and edits are appropriate to the subject matter, add to the flow of the video, and most importantly, do not distract from the video.	Some transitions, effects, audio, and edits are appropriate to the subject matter, add to the flow of the video, and most importantly, do not distract from the video.	Little to no transitions, effects, audio, and edits are appropriate to the subject matter, add to the flow of the video, and most importantly, do not distract from the video.
Total score					

Total Score: points out of 40 possible points.

Teacher Comments:

Qualtrics Online Survey & Checklist



APPENDIX C

FOCUS GROUP CHECKLIST

Checklist for Focus Group Interviews

Advance Notice

- ____ Contact participants by phone two weeks (or more) before the session.
- _____ Send each participant a letter confirming time, date, and place (using Doodle).
- ____ Give the participants a reminder phone call prior to the session.

Questions

- ____ Questions should flow in logical sequence.
- ____ Key questions should focus on the critical issues.
- _____ Use probe or follow-up questions as needed.
- Limit the use of "why" questions.
- Use "think-back" questions as needed.

Logistics

- ____ The room should be satisfactory (size, table, comfort, sound, etc.).
- ____ Arrive early.
- ____ Check background noise so it doesn't interfere with tape recording.
- ____ Have name tents for participants.
- ____ Place a remote microphone on the table.
- _____Place the tape recorder off the table near the assistant moderator's chair.
- ____ Bring extra tapes, batteries, and extension cords (using phone).
- ____ Plan topics for small-talk conversation.
- _____ Seat experts and talkative participants next to the moderator.
- _____ Seat shy and quiet participants directly across from moderator.
- ____ Serve food.
- ____ Bring enough copies of handouts and/or visual aids.

Moderator skills

- ____ Practice introduction without referring to notes.
- ____ Practice questions. Know the key questions. Be aware of timing.
- ____ Be well rested and alert.
- ____ Listen. Are participants answering the questions?
- ____ Know when to probe for more information and when to move on.
- ____ Avoid head nodding.
- ____ Avoid verbal comments that signal approval.

Immediately After the Session

- ____ Check to see if the tape recorder captured the comments.
- ____ Debrief with the research term.
- ____ Prepare a brief written summary of key points as soon as possible.

APPENDIX D

KING ABDULAZIZ UNIVERSITY APPROVAL

يهديكم قسم دراسات الطفولة أطيب تحية وتقدير،

بالإشارة إلى خطابكم (الرغبة بموافقة قسم دراسات الطفولة على إجراء جزئية من خطة البحث حول عنوان "تدريس الطالبات المعلمات لرياض الأطفال على نموذج ADDIE لإنتاج دروس تقنيات التعلم").

وعليه تم الموافقة للطالبة **يسرى محمد بوقس** أن تقدم ورشة عمل للطالبات مدتها ثلاثة أسابيع لمادة الحاسب الآلي لرياض الأطفال على أن تتفق مع استاذة المادة بأي اسبوع يمكن لها أن تبدأ بتقديم تلك الورشة.

وتفضلوا بقبول وافر الاحترام والتقدير ...

رئيسة قسم دراسات الطفولة معلمات من مسطود د. امال بنت عبدالعزيز مسعود



APPENDIX E

INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL



Institutional Review Board

DATE:	May 11, 2016
TO: FROM:	Yosra Bugis University of Northern Colorado (UNCO) IRB
PROJECT TITLE:	[896731-3] Creating Digital Stories with Saudi Arabian Preservice Teachers: The Phenomenon of Using the ADDIE Model to Promote Lesson Plan Development
SUBMISSION TYPE:	Amendment/Modification
ACTION: DECISION DATE: EXPIRATION DATE:	APPROVAL/VERIFICATION OF EXEMPT STATUS May 11, 2016 May 6, 2020

Thank you for your submission of Amendment/Modification materials for this project. The University of Northern Colorado (UNCO) IRB approves this project and verifies its status as EXEMPT according to federal IRB regulations.

Thank you for adding the letter from King Abdulaziz.

We will retain a copy of this correspondence within our records for a duration of 4 years.

If you have any questions, please contact Sherry May at 970-351-1910 or <u>Sherry.May@unco.edu</u>. Please include your project title and reference number in all correspondence with this committee.

This letter has been electronically signed in accordance with all applicable regulations, and a copy is retained within University of Northern Colorado (UNCO) IRB's records.

- 1 -

APPENDIX F

CONSENT FORM FOR HUMAN PARTICIPANTS IN RESEARCH

UNIVERSITY of NORTHERN COLORADO

CONSENT FORM FOR HUMAN PARTICIPANTS IN RESEARCH UNIVERSITY OF NORTHERN COLORADO

Research Title: Creating Digital Stories with Saudi Arabian Pre-service Teachers:			
	Using the ADDIE Model to Promote Lesson Plan		
	Development		
Researcher:	Yosra Bugis (UNC, Education Technology Program).		
Phone:	(217) 974-0117	Email:	Bugi5449@bears.unco.edu
Instructor:	Dr. Mia Williams (UNC, Educational Technology).		
Phone:	(970)-***-***	E-mail:	mia.williams@unco.edu

The purpose of this study is to explore the perceptions of and knowledge of skills, including concepts, preparation, experience and workshop, of digital storytelling concepts with pre-service teachers by using ADDIE model. The study will be conducted in the "Audio Visual Aids" course (FSE 331) face-to-face class in King Abdulaziz, Saudi Arabia with pre-service teachers who are at least 18 years of age. This study is a follow-up to a previous qualitative study and is designed to explore pre-service teachers' skills in using digital storytelling concepts.

You are being asked to participate in an individual interview and focus group interview as part of the course workshop, and is estimated to take about 30 minutes to complete. This interview will measure attitudes towards digital storytelling related to digital storytelling concepts, preparation, experience, and workshop, with each of these areas measured by interview questions.

No identifying information will be collected about the participants such as address, telephone or phone number. The emails for the participants will not be disclosed in any part of the study; therefore, privacy is protected. Since this study is voluntary, participants can choose to share or skip any question in the interview that they are uncomfortable answering. There are no foreseeable risks to being in this study as the risks are no greater than those normally encountered during regular classroom participation. This research is voluntary. Attending the workshop and answering the questions should not negatively affect participants, and might actually yield positive effects by increasing the participant's awareness and sharing of digital storytelling project or ideas. You may also benefit from your participation because your own digital story project and ideas are being sought and respected. Participants will also have an opportunity to develop more insight into digital storytelling. All documents will be destroyed by the end of Fall Semester 2019; until that time, all interview answers and data will be kept by the researcher in a locked file cabinet in the advisor's office for at least three years. Participants' individual identities will not be gathered so they cannot be disclosed. Although I cannot guarantee confidentiality of your responses, I will make every effort to maximize confidentiality by storing your responses on a password-protected computer to which only I have access. Also, all interview responses will be reported in aggregate form only so that no individual participants can be identified.

Participation is voluntary. You may decide not to participate in this study and if you begin, you may still decide to stop and withdraw at any time. Having read the information above and having had an opportunity to ask any questions, you understand that completion of the answering interview questions indicates consent to participate in the study. You may keep a copy of this form that will be given to you to retain for future reference. If you have any concerns about your selection or treatment as a research participant, please contact Sherry May, IRB Administrator, Office of Sponsored Programs, 25 Kepner Hall, University of Northern Colorado Greeley, CO 80639; 970-351-1910.

Subject's Signature

Date

Researcher's Signature

Date

APPENDIX G

INSTRUCTIONAL DESIGN

ADDIE Model and Digital Storytelling Workshop

Global Warming

Concept: To teach pre-service teachers to use lesson planning and educational technology.

General Goal: Provide instruction to pre-service teachers so that they are able to create a digital storytelling lesson about global warming, using the ADDIE model as a lesson planning framework.

Specific Objectives:

Pre-service teachers are able to:

- Identify the phases of the ADDIE model and main elements of the global warming issue (Remember).
- Identify different causes and solutions of global warming (Remember and understand).
- Give examples on how to use the ADDIE model to create a lesson plan (Understand and apply).
- Use the ADDIE model to analyze the problem of global warming (Analyze).
- Select a topic (global warming) for a digital story and describe key concepts for a lesson plan, using mind maps (Analyze and apply).
- Write a narrative story about a particular issue related to global warming using the main topic and dialogue (Apply and analyze).
- Use the PowToon program to select characters, create sounds, and so on (Apply).
- Create a digital storytelling project on global warming using the ADDIE model that includes visual components: photos, videos, drawings, maps, charts, and graphs, which are not repetitive but are clear (Create).
- Use concise language. The receiver should be able to understand the story from the images, even without audio (Apply).
- Create a clear and animated narration that flows at an appropriate pace (Create).
- Choose the sound effects. The audio track needs to include more than just voice (Apply).
- Clearly transition between ideas, considering the use of music, sound effects, and appropriate silence (Apply and analyze).
- Evaluate their digital storytelling (Evaluation).

Teaching methods:

- Brainstorming.
- Discussion.
- Reading Assignments and Presentations.
- Games.

Required Materials: articles/ storytelling/ computers/ audio-visual sound system **Essential Questions on Global Warming:**

- What are the key concepts in biological climatology (study of how global warming affects life)?
- Why are there weather changes in the world?
- What are the reasons for dryness in the world?

- What are the reasons for global warming?
- Do we have to include this issue in our curriculum?
- What laws relating to global warming would you institute if you had the chance?
- What are the most important issues in the study of global warming and life?
- How will climate affect our future life in the immediate future? In the distant future?

Essential Questions on DST:

- What do you need to learn about digital storytelling in order to help students tell their stories?
- How do you convince students that they have some interesting stories to contribute to the world's stories?
- What impact do multimedia tools have on the understanding of literature?
- How can technology be integrated in the classroom?
- How can content area instruction be delivered in a meaningful and engaging way to meet the needs of a wide variety of learning styles?
- How can digital media be incorporated into a professional development plan that will help instructional coaches improve their coaching skills?
- Why do technology and collaborative skills for pre-service teachers matter for their future careers?
- How do you utilize animation to increase student learning?

Workshop Daily Outline

Day One				
 The researcher introduces herself to pre-service teachers and carries out activities to introduce all classroom participants, using conversation games. The researcher guides icebreaker activities and asks questions about the participants' background experiences in using technology. For the first icebreaker, participants are asked to bring a box from home with five items that represent themselves. They present the items with a short discussion and provide a short personal introduction. The researcher tells the pre-service teachers about the goals and content of the workshop, and each participant is provided with a syllabus of the workshop in Arabic. 				
	Day Two			
Discussion of three art lesson plans and the pl	icles about the procedure of the ADI nenomenon of Global Warming.	DIE model for creating		
Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities		
 Introduce and identify the ADDIE model. Identify the ADDIE model model 	 Ask: "What is the ADDIE model?" Hand out: Article about ADDIE model. Initiate: Group discussions about the topic. Ask: "What are the phases of ADDIE model?" 	 Group discussion about ADDIE model using article. Working in small groups to create a concept map about the definition of the ADDIE model. Draw a cognitive map about the phases of the ADDIE model. 		
phases.	 Show: Presentation. Initiate: Group discussions about the three articles. 	ADDIE model.		
• Identify the steps for each phase of the ADDIE model.	 Ask: "What steps complete each phase of the ADDIE model?" Ask the group to generate some social issues that can be used as problems to solve with the ADDIE model. 	 Discuss the detail of all ADDIE model phases. Discuss lesson planning for three problems: street graffiti, divorce, and global warming Create groups choose global warming as a final topic for the workshop 		

		• Each group creates a mind map for the global warming problem.
• Effects of using the ADDIE model for creating lesson plans.	• Ask: "What do these articles tell us about the effects of using ADDIE model to creating lesson plans for teaching?"	• Small group answer the questions.

The Phenomena of Global Warming, the Ozone Layer, Greenhouse Effect, and Climate Change.

Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities
• Identify Global Warming.	 Ask: "What does Global Warming mean?" Hand out: Article about Global Warming. Show: DST video about Global Warming. Initiate: Group discussions about the topic. 	 Group discussion about Global Warming using article and video content. Working in small groups to create a concept map about the definition of Global Warming.
• Identify effects of Global Warming on the environment.	 Ask: "How does Global Warming effect the environment?" Show: YouTube video. https://www.youtube.com /watch?v=wa58h4IJ6Hk 	• Draw a cognitive map about the effects of Global Warming as a group.
• Identify reasons for Global Warming.	 Ask: "What are the reasons of dryness in the world?" Show: Pictures of global warming. 	• Debate (informal) on Global Warming issues between two groups.
• Identify solutions for global warming.	 Ask: "How will the world's climate change over the next 100 years if humans don't do anything to limit this problem?" Hand out: Article about solutions. 	 Write a list of ideas related to these questions in a group. Assignment discussion on the model and global warming posted on Blackboard.

Day Three			
Presented the seven st and digital storytelling	eps of Digital Storytelling including tools.	storytelling narrative writing	
Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities	
• Introduction about integrating technology in classroom.	 Ask: How can you integrate technology to teach Global Warming class? Show: different programs that are used to create DST. 	 Discuss the elements of creating DST as a group. Jigsaw activity. 	
• Identify Digital Storytelling steps.	• Introduce: storytelling project.	 Student construction of diagrams, charts, or graphs. Class discussion. 	
 Present process of digital storytelling and narrative writing on Global Warming. Digital storytelling tools. 	 Ask: "What is the process used to create storytelling?" Show: DST project. Initiate: Group discussions about Global Warming digital storytelling. Ask: "What are the main DST tools?" Show: DST tools. Distribute checklist or criteria for DST projects. Assign homework: participants are asked to find examples of DST projects to share in class. 	 Participants divide into 15 groups of 3 to 5 people. Groups create graphic organizers that identify key points from articles about global warming. 	

Day Four			
Review the ADDIE mo	del and social problems.		
Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities	
Review the ADDIE model using various social problems.	 Ask: "Can you give an example of social problems using the ADDIE model?" Initiate: Group discussions about the topic in class and on Blackboard. 	 Group discussion about ADDIE model, using social problems. Working in small groups to give solutions. Answer open-ended questions in class and on discussion board. 	
	Day Five		
PowToon digital storytelling program.			
Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities	
Focus on applying PowToon digital storytelling program.	 Ask: "What is the process to create digital storytelling?" Show: Example DST project. Initiate: Group discussions about teaching about global warming using digital storytelling. Ask: "What are the main DST tools?" Show: DST tools. 	 Practice using DST tools. Choose characteristics, dialogs, and sound effects. Choose images or pictures, or individual script work. Picture critique. Work on storyboarding, scanning, and organizing images. Draw; insert image, video, sound, record, and animation. 	

Day Six			
Review Bloom's Taxor	nomy to Write Effective Learning C)bjectives.	
Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities	
Review Blooms taxonomy.	 Researcher reviews DST proposals for each group. Ask: "How do we write goals and objectives?" Researcher posts Blackboard discussion questions for evaluating learning objectives. 	 Groups play a competitive game, writing examples for each level of Bloom's cognitive taxonomy. Participants respond to open-ended questions on Blackboard. 	
Day Seven			
Groups submit proposals and work on DST projects.			
Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities	
• Gain project approval and proceed with creating DST projects.	 Researcher reviews and approves group proposals. Research instructs on integration of narrative with PowToon and voice modification programs. 	Groups proceed to choose features for projects and experiment with Voice Changer Plus.	
	Days EightTen		
Groups create Global Warming storytelling using PowToon.			
Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities	
 Create Global Warming digital storytelling projects. 	• Researcher increases access to PowToon.	• Groups continue working on DST projects.	

	Days Eleven and Twelve			
Participants learn the process that will be used to evaluate students' use of the ADDIE model for digital storytelling on the global warming issue and finalize projects using an evaluation checklist.				
Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities		
• Finalize DST Project.	• Explain the evaluation checklist.	 The pre-service teachers record scripts using the evaluation checklist. Record DST sounds. Add all sound effects. 		
	Day Thirteen			
Groups present final pr	ojects and review each other's worl	Κ.		
Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities		
 Complete final presentations. Review each other's work. 	 Provide facilitator guidance. Researcher provides feedback using criteria checklist. 	 Peer review based on the checklist evaluation. Group script sharing and feedback. Groups complete paper checklist to evaluate their progress. Individuals submit evaluations of their progress online, using Qualtrics. DST projects are posted on YouTube. 		

Day Fourteen				
Reflection exercise.	Reflection exercise.			
Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities		
• Complete reflection exercise about workshop and DST.	 Assign reflection exercise Researcher starts organizing and completing post- workshop focus groups. 	• Complete reflection exercise and submit via Blackboard.		
	Day Fifteen			
Reflection exercise. Co	mplete workshop feedback.			
Concept	Teaching Procedure	Pre-service Teacher Activities		
• Complete reflection exercise and workshop evaluations.	 Researcher facilitates Blackboard discussion and online workshop evaluations. Researcher completes two post-workshop focus groups. 	 The pre-service teachers discuss the project on the blackboard. Fill out the online evaluation. 		
Post-Workshop				
The researcher interviews up to eight pre-service teachers in focus groups and collects feedback from them about the usefulness of the ADDIE model for creating DST to teach their students. All participants will participate in small discussions on their projects and experiences and post comments on Blackboard.				

APPENDIX H

WORKSHOP SYLLABUS IN ARABIC



الهدف العام من ورشة العمل: تبعن درشة العلم الى تنريب الطاقيات المعلمات على تحضير الدروس باستخدام نموذج ADDIE وانتاج القصص الرقمية التي تتناول مغاهم الاحتباس الحراري وأثره على البيئة المحيطة، حيث تعمّد الروشة على تتنيب الملكر الانتكاري لهيم بقتاج الحديث المعرفة رمماية البيئه من خلال استخدام التقرب الحديثة التسري التكرير الانتكاري لهيم بقتاج الحديث المعرفة موسوف البيئة المعالمة من العالي كما سيتم من خلال ورشة العل توضيع فرد تقتيف التعليم لمرحلة ما قبل المدرسة وابتكار الحديثة. الطلقية/المعامة لمرحلة رياض الأطقال على تدريس العاهم المحتلفة لتلك المرحلة.



12/26

12/28

1/1

اخْتَبَار مواضيع الاحْتَبَان الحراري المراد تمسيها. تصميم الغرائط المعرقية حول الطول المُتَلَقة للاحتَبَان الحراري إعداد السيورة القسمسية للقسة الرقمية.

الثلاثاء

الغميس

الأحد

2

3



الحاسوب في رياض الأطفال CHS 422 الفصل الأول 1438/1437هـ

توزيع الطالبات على مجمو عات للمناقشة والتصميم.			
شرح برنامج انتاج القصىص الرقمية PowToon وأدواته	1/3	الثلاثاء	
متابعة التاج القصص الرقمية. إضافة التأثيرات الصوتية واستخدام برامج تغيير الأصوات.	1/5	الخميس	
تقييم انتاج الطالبات/المعلمات للقصيص الرقمية انهاء لقاءات ورشة العمل	1/8	الأحد	
	1/10	الثلاثاء	4
	10/12	الخميس	
المقابلات على مجمو عات متفرقة	1/15	الأحد	
	1/17	الثلاثاء	5
	1/19	الخميس	
إكمال المقابلات الجماعية	1/22	الأحد	
	1/24	الثلاثاء	6
	1/26	الخميس	

APPENDIX I

ARTICLES AND MIND MAPS

Articles

مجله التعليم الالكتروني	9/27/16, 1:14 PM
جامعة المنصورة وحدة التعليم الالكترونى اتصل بنا بحث العدنى للجنة بم الالكتروني مد التتنزي في طون العرب عنر	مجلة التعلي الاسلام تقصمه في ال (- العد العدي
>> الرئيسية / قرأت لك في هذا العدد	القائمة الرئيسية الرئيسية
نموذج التصميم التعليمي ADDIE و فقاً لنموذج الجودة PDCA تاريخ العدد APR-2016-01	كلمة العدد
بقلم أبد/ نبيل جاد عزمي الوظيفة أستاذ ورئيس قسم تكنولوجيا التعليم بكلية التربية جامعة حلوان.	ضيف العدد مقالات
لم يعد في وسع المجال التربوي إلا أن يستجيب لتيار التقدم العلمي والتكنولوجي، ولذلك ظهر إتجاه حديث أشبة بهندسة تربوية أخذت تتجلى معالمها كعلم يهتم بإختيار المادة التعليمية، وتحليلها، وتصميمها، وتنظيمها وتطويرها، وتقويمها بما يتفق والخصائص الإداكية المتعلم، وهذا هو ما بطلة. عليه علم التصميم التعاليمو .	بحوث أراع و قضابا
ماهية التصميم التعليمي:	قَرَّاتَ لَكَ فَي [َ] هذا العدد تعلماحتر ف
مصطلحات تطبيبية مصطلحات تطبيبية بأنواعيا المختلفة وبدرجات متفاونة من تحقيق للأهداف المنشورة ورسم خريطة ذهنية متكاملة ترشد الفرد إلى كيفية التنقيذ احداث وانخبار والسبير قدماً بخطوات ثابتة فيها مرونة نحو الهدف، وتوحي بتحمل عواقب الأمور، أما مفهوم "التصميم" اصطلاحياً يعني هندسة	
للشيئ بطريقة ما وفق محكات معينة، أو عملية هندسية لموقف ما أو الرسم والمواصفات التي يجري العمل على مقتضاها.	مواقع مفيدة



العنوان:	الأحتباس الحراري
المصدر:	فكر وإبداع - مصر
المؤلف الرئيسـي:	بشير، العجيلة بشير أحمد
المجلد/العدد:	81 _č
محكمة:	نعم
التاريخ الميلادي:	2013
الشـهر:	ديسمبر
الصفحات:	457 - 492
رقم MD:	661322
نوع المحتوف:	بحوث ومقالات
قواعد المعلومات:	AraBase, HumanIndex
مواضيع:	البيئة ، الإحتباس الحراري، التلوث، التوازن البيئي
رابط:	http://search.mandumah.com/Record/661322

Mind Maps





ت أيشر الاجتباس بيادة انتراض الحراري ملى الحيوان العيوانات في الميك الجليرية. C .

APPENDIX J

DISCUSSION BOARD AND TRANSLATION

Discussion Board



Translation of the Blackboard Discussion

• Question on the Blackboard: Where can we use ADDIE model?

• Participant 1: The ADDIE model focuses on Educational field. It is one of the instructional methods that result in good outcomes. Following the steps of the model, successfully saves time and effort.

• The first step is focusing on the problem, followed by conducting an analysis of the audience and their needs. The second step is forming the objectives and draft plans. The third step is choosing the teaching method and materials and developing them. The final step is applying these steps and evaluating them.

• Furthermore, the ADDIE model is effective in creating digital storytelling. It can easily create an educational story that is attractive and has more impact on children.

• Participant 2 ask: I like your detailed description of the model. I would like to add that this model helps making complicated concepts and topics sampler for kids to grasp.

APPENDIX K

STUDENTS' STORYTELLING

Storytelling on YouTube

2:39

1:41

الحراري



حلولي لبينتي قصة عن الاحتباس الحراري 280 views • 11 months ago

لنزرع شجرة قصة عن الاحتباس الحراري 92 views • 11 months ago



الطاقة المتجددة قصبة عن الاحتباس الحراري 46 views • 11 months ago



من ينقذني؟ قصبة عن الاحتباس الحراري 178 views • 11 months ago





الأرض دودي قصة عن الاحتباس الحراري



أين جدي يا أبي؟ قصبة عن الاحتباس

الحراري

كوكبنا الحزين قصبة عن الاحتباس الحراري 114 views • 11 months ago

الأرضُ الحزينة قصة عن الاحتباس الحراري 1.3K views • 11 months ago





7:42

قصبة نجاح المدرسة العربية بولاية كولورادو في حفل استقبال وفد الملحقية





3:12



إعادة التدوير قصة عن الاحتباس الحراري

75 views • 11 months ago



كوكب الأرض مريض قصة عن الاحتباس

9.6K views • 11 months ago



لماذا ذاب الإيسكريم؟ قصة عن الاحتباس الحراري 108 views • 11 months ago

2:07

بينتي مسؤليتي قصبة عن الاحتباس الحراري

وسيم والشجرة قصة عن الاحتباس

1.3K views • 11 months ago

الحراري

75 views • 11 months ago

تأثير الاحتباس على صحتنا! قصة عن الاحتباس الحراري 237 views · 11 months ago

حاوياتي السعيدة قصبة عن الاحتباس الحراري 396 views • 11 months ago 166

Dialogue of the story	Pictures		
قصة وسيم والشجرة Waseem and The Tree			
يشاهد وسيم خبرًا في التلفاز والمذيع يقول: "أنقذوا الأشجار من الهلاك" Waseem saw the forest fire on the news. The TV reporter said that we needed to protect the trees from the damage.			
المذيع يتحدث (ظاهرة الاحتباس الحراري أثرت على المناخ خصوصًا في فصل الصيف مما ساعد في از دياد الحرائق في الغابات) The TV reporter said that global warming affects the climate, especially in the summer, and that this makes more forest fires.			

On PowToon Program








APPENDIX L

FOCUS GROUP INTERVIEW QUESTIONS

Interview Questions

- Has your outlook on digital storytelling project changed after the workshop? How?
- Did the digital storytelling project help you improve your teaching skills? How?
- Did the digital storytelling project help you improve your skills in using technology? How?
- Do you think a digital storytelling project will engage your students in learning? If so, how? If not, why not?
- How is (or is not) digital storytelling useful for teaching and learning?
- How is (or is not) digital storytelling project useful for explaining a curricular concept?
- Do you think you are able to create different storytelling projects? Explain.
- How is (or is not) the ADDIE model helpful to you in creating digital storytelling and lesson plan?
- Do you feel after this workshop you are prepared to implement the ADDIE model and DST in your future classroom?